WAGEWORKS, INC. Form DEF 14A March 18, 2016 Table of Contents

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# **SCHEDULE 14A**

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the

Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant x Filed by a Party other than the Registrant "

Check the appropriate box:

- " Preliminary Proxy Statement
- Confidential, For Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
- x Definitive Proxy Statement
- " Definitive Additional Materials
- " Soliciting Material Pursuant to § 240.14a-12

# WAGEWORKS, INC.

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

 $(Name\ of\ Person(s)\ Filing\ Proxy\ Statement,\ if\ Other\ than\ the\ Registrant)$ 

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

	No f	ee required.
]	Fee (	computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
(	(1)	Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
(	(2)	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
(	(3)	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
		and many see to entermine and state not not that determined).
	(4)	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
	/	
	(5)	Total fee paid:
	/	
]	Fee j	paid previously with preliminary materials.
		ck box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 240.0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
(	(1)	Amount Previously Paid:
(	(2)	Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:

(3) Filing Party:

(4) Date Filed:

#### NOTICE OF 2016 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

April 28, 2016

To Stockholders of WageWorks, Inc.:

Notice is hereby given that the 2016 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the Annual Meeting ) of WageWorks, Inc., a Delaware corporation, will be held on Thursday, April 28, 2016 at 3:00 p.m., Pacific Daylight Time, at the Company s executive offices located at 1100 Park Place, Fourth Floor, San Mateo, California 94403, for the following purposes:

Agenda Item

1. To elect the two Class I directors listed in the accompanying Proxy Statement to serve for a term

1. To conduct a non-binding advisory vote on executive compensation.

2. To conduct a non-binding advisory vote on executive compensation.

3. The ratification of the appointment of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public

FOR

3. The ratification of the appointment of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2016.

The preceding items of business are more fully described in the Proxy Statement filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission on March 18, 2016 and accompanying this notice of the Annual Meeting. Included with the Proxy Statement is a copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015. Any action on the items of business described above may be considered at the Annual Meeting at the time and on the date specified above or at any time and date to which the Annual Meeting may be properly adjourned or postponed. This notice of Annual Meeting, Proxy Statement and Form of Proxy are being distributed to stockholders on or about March 18, 2016.

Your vote is very important. Whether or not you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, we encourage you to read the Proxy Statement and vote as soon as possible. For specific instructions on how to vote your shares, please refer to the section entitled *Questions and Answers About the Annual Meeting and Procedural Matters*.

All stockholders are cordially invited to attend the Annual Meeting in person. Any stockholder attending the Annual Meeting may vote in person even if such stockholder has previously voted by another method, and any previous votes that were submitted by the stockholder, whether by internet, telephone or mail, will be superseded by the vote that such stockholder casts at the Annual Meeting.

Thank you for your ongoing support of WageWorks, Inc.

By Order of the Board of Directors of WageWorks, Inc.

Joseph L. Jackson Chief Executive Officer

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Questions and Answers About the Proxy Materials and the Annual Meeting	1
Why am I receiving these materials?	1
What proposals will be voted on at the Annual Meeting?	1
What are the Board s recommendations?	1
What happens if additional matters are presented at the Annual Meeting?	1
Who is entitled to vote?	2
What constitutes a quorum?	2
What is the difference between holding shares as a stockholder of record and as a beneficial owner?	2
How do I vote?	2
Can I change my vote or revoke my proxy?	3
What vote is required to approve each item?	3
Is cumulative voting permitted for the election of directors?	4
How are proxies solicited?	4
What if multiple stockholders share the same address?	4
What is the deadline for stockholder proposals for the 2017 Annual Meeting?	4
What are the fiscal year end dates?	5
Proposal 1 Election of Directors	6
Board of Directors and Nominees	6
Information Regarding the Nominees and Directors	7
Proposal 2 Non-Binding Advisory Vote On Executive Compensation	10
Required Vote	10
Corporate Governance Matters	12
Board Meetings and Committees	12
Board Role in Risk Oversight	13
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	13
Board Leadership Structure	13
Board Independence	14
Policy for Director Recommendations  Policies and Presedures for Communications to Non-Employee or Indonesident Directors	15 16
Policies and Procedures for Communications to Non-Employee or Independent Directors  Attendance at Annual Meeting of Stockholders	16
Attendance at Annual Meeting of Stockholders  Code of Business Conduct and Ethics	16
Corporate Governance Policy	16
Whistleblower Policy	16
Related Person Transaction Policy	17
Insider Trading Policy and Rule 10b5-1 Trading Plans	17
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management	18
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	20
Related Party Transaction Policy	20
Related Party Transactions	20
Executive Officers	21
Report of the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors	22
Executive Compensation	23
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	23
Tax and Accounting Considerations	38
Summary Compensation Table	39
Plan-Based Awards for Fiscal 2015	43
Outstanding Equity Awards at 2015 Fiscal Year-End	44
Option Exercises and Stock Vested During Fiscal 2015	45

i

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

## (continued)

	Page
Pension Benefits & Nonqualified Deferred Compensation	45
Equity Compensation Plan Information	45
Compensation of Directors	50
Standard Compensation Arrangements for Non-Employee Directors	50
Equity Retention Guidelines for Non-Employee Directors	51
Report of the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors	52
Proposal 3 Ratification of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	53
Principal Accounting Fees and Services	53
Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures	53
Required Vote	53
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	54

ii

WageWorks, Inc.

1100 Park Place, Fourth Floor

San Mateo, California 94403

(650) 577-5200

#### PROXY STATEMENT

The Board of Directors (Board) of WageWorks, Inc., a Delaware corporation (we, us, WageWorks or the Company), is soliciting proxies to used at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of the Company to be held at the Company s executive offices located at 1100 Park Place, Fourth Floor, San Mateo, California 94403 on Thursday, April 28, 2016 at 3:00 p.m. Pacific Daylight Time and any postponement, adjournment or continuation thereof (the Annual Meeting).

This Proxy Statement and the accompanying Notice and Form of Proxy are first being distributed to stockholders on or about March 18, 2016.

#### **OUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT**

#### THE PROXY MATERIALS AND THE ANNUAL MEETING

## Why am I receiving these materials?

Our Board has made these materials available to you on the internet and has delivered printed proxy materials to you in connection with the solicitation of proxies for use at the Annual Meeting. As a stockholder, you are invited to attend the Annual Meeting and are requested to vote on the items of business described in this Proxy Statement.

## What proposals will be voted on at the Annual Meeting?

Three proposals will be voted on at the Annual Meeting:

The election of the two Class I directors specified in this Proxy Statement;

A non-binding advisory vote on executive compensation; and

The ratification of the appointment of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2016.

#### What are the Board s recommendations?

Our Board unanimously recommends that you vote:

FOR election of the two nominated Class I directors specified in this Proxy Statement (Proposal 1);

FOR the approval, on an advisory and non-binding basis, of our executive compensation (Proposal 2);

FOR ratification of the appointment of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2016 (Proposal 3).

## What happens if additional matters are presented at the Annual Meeting?

If any other matters are properly presented for consideration at the Annual Meeting, including, among other things, consideration of a motion to adjourn the Annual Meeting to another time or place (including, without limitation, for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies), the persons named as proxy holders, Joseph L. Jackson and Colm M. Callan, or either of them, will have discretion to vote on those matters in accordance with his or their best judgment. We do not currently anticipate that any other matters will be raised at the 2016 Annual Meeting.

1

#### Who is entitled to vote?

Stockholders of record at the close of business on March 7, 2016 (the Record Date ) may vote at the Annual Meeting. As of the close of business on the Record Date, there were 36,386,525 shares of our Common Stock outstanding. Each share of Common Stock is entitled to one vote on all matters being considered at the Annual Meeting.

As of the Record Date, holders of Common Stock are eligible to cast an aggregate of 36,386,525 votes at the Annual Meeting.

#### What constitutes a quorum?

The presence at the Annual Meeting, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the voting power of the Common Stock outstanding on the Record Date will constitute a quorum. Both abstentions and broker non-votes (as discussed under What vote is required to approve each item? ) are counted for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum.

#### What is the difference between holding shares as a stockholder of record and as a beneficial owner?

Stockholder of Record. If your shares are registered directly in your name with WageWorks transfer agent, American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, you are considered the stockholder of record, with respect to those shares. Stockholders of record received printed proxy materials from us.

Beneficial Owner. If your shares are held in a stock brokerage account or by a bank or other nominee, you are considered the beneficial owner of shares held in street name. Your broker, bank or nominee, who is considered with respect to those shares the stockholder of record, forwarded the proxy materials to you. As the beneficial owner, you have the right to direct your broker, bank or nominee how to vote your shares by completing the voting instruction form. Because a beneficial owner is not the stockholder of record, you may not vote these shares in person at the Annual Meeting unless you obtain a legal proxy from the broker, bank or nominee that holds your shares, giving you the right to vote the shares at the Annual Meeting.

## How do I vote?

You may vote using any of the following methods:

By Mail Stockholders of record of Common Stock may submit proxies by completing, signing and dating their proxy cards and mailing them in the accompanying pre-addressed envelopes. If you return your signed proxy but do not indicate your voting preferences, your shares will be voted on your behalf as follows:

FOR election of the two nominated Class I directors specified in this Proxy Statement (Proposal 1);

FOR the approval, on an advisory and non-binding basis, of our executive compensation (Proposal 2);

FOR ratification of the appointment of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2016 (Proposal 3).

WageWorks stockholders who hold shares beneficially in street name may provide voting instructions by mail by completing, signing and dating the voting instruction forms provided by their brokers, banks or other nominees and mailing them in the accompanying pre-addressed envelopes.

By Internet Stockholders of record of Common Stock with internet access may submit proxies by following the internet voting instructions on their proxy cards. Most WageWorks stockholders who hold shares beneficially in street name may provide voting instructions to their brokers, banks or nominees by accessing the website specified on the voting instruction forms provided by their

brokers,

2

banks or nominees. Please check the voting instruction form for internet voting availability. Please be aware that if you submit voting instructions over the internet, you may incur costs such as telephone and internet access charges for which you will be responsible.

By Telephone Stockholders of record of Common Stock who live in the United States or Canada may submit proxies by following the telephone voting instructions on their proxy cards. Most WageWorks stockholders who hold shares beneficially in street name and live in the United States or Canada may provide voting instructions to their brokers, banks or nominees by telephone by calling the number specified on the voting instruction forms provided by their brokers, banks or nominees. Please check the voting instruction form for telephone voting availability.

In Person at the Annual Meeting Shares held in your name as the stockholder of record may be voted in person at the Annual Meeting. Shares held beneficially in street name may be voted in person only if you obtain a legal proxy from the broker, bank or nominee that holds your shares giving you the right to vote the shares. Even if you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, we recommend that you also submit your proxy or voting instructions by mail, telephone, or the internet so that your vote will be counted if you later decide not to attend the Annual Meeting.

## Can I change my vote or revoke my proxy?

If you are a stockholder of record, you may revoke your proxy at any time prior to the vote at the Annual Meeting. If you submitted your proxy by mail, you must file with the Corporate Secretary of the Company a written notice of revocation or deliver, prior to the vote at the Annual Meeting, a valid, later-dated proxy. If you submitted your proxy by telephone or the internet, you may revoke your proxy with a later telephone or internet proxy, as the case may be. Attendance at the Annual Meeting will not have the effect of revoking a proxy unless you give written notice of revocation to the Corporate Secretary before the proxy is exercised or you vote by written ballot at the Annual Meeting. If you are a beneficial owner, you may change your vote by submitting new voting instructions to your broker, bank or nominee, or, if you have obtained a legal proxy from your broker, bank or nominee giving you the right to vote your shares, by attending the meeting and voting in person.

## What vote is required to approve each item?

<b>Broker</b>	Discre	tionary
---------------	--------	---------

Item Proposal 1 The election of Class I directors	<b>Vote Required</b> Plurality of Votes Cast	Voting Allowed No
Proposal 2 The non-binding advisory vote on executive compensation	Majority of the Shares Entitled to Vote and Present in Person or Represented by Proxy	No
Proposal 3 The ratification of the appointment of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2016	Majority of the Shares Entitled to Vote and Present in Person or Represented by Proxy	Yes

With respect to Proposal 1, you may vote FOR all nominees, WITHHOLD your vote as to all nominees, or FOR all nominees except those specific nominees from whom you WITHHOLD your vote. The nominees receiving the most FOR votes will be elected. A properly executed proxy marked WITHHOLD with respect to the election of one or more directors will not be voted with respect to the director or directors indicated. Proxies may not be voted for more than three directors and stockholders may not cumulate votes in the election of directors. If you ABSTAIN from voting on Proposal 1, the abstention will have no effect on the outcome of the vote.

With respect to Proposal 2, you may vote FOR, AGAINST or ABSTAIN. If you ABSTAIN from voting on Proposal 2, the abstention will have the same effect as an AGAINST vote.

With respect to Proposal 3, you may vote FOR, AGAINST or ABSTAIN. If you ABSTAIN from voting on Proposal 3, the abstention will have the same effect as an AGAINST vote.

If you hold your shares beneficially in street name and do not provide your broker, bank or nominee with voting instructions, your shares may constitute broker non-votes. When a proposal is not a routine matter and the broker, bank or nominee has not received voting instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares with respect to that proposal, the broker, bank or nominee cannot vote the shares on that proposal. This is called a broker non-vote. The election of Class I directors (Proposal 1) and the non-binding vote advisory vote on executive compensation (Proposal 2) are not considered routine matters, but the ratification of the appointment of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2016 (Proposal 3) is considered a routine matter. In tabulating the voting results for any particular proposal, shares that constitute broker non-votes are not considered entitled to vote on that proposal. Thus, broker non-votes would be counted for the purpose of determining a quorum, but will not affect the outcome of any other matter being voted on at the Annual Meeting.

## Is cumulative voting permitted for the election of directors?

No. The Company s amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws do not permit cumulative voting at any election of directors.

#### How are proxies solicited?

The costs and expenses of soliciting proxies from stockholders will be paid by the Company. Employees, officers and directors of the Company may solicit proxies. In addition, we will, upon request, reimburse brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses for forwarding proxy and solicitation material to the beneficial owners of Common Stock.

#### What if multiple stockholders share the same address?

We have adopted the process called householding for mailing the proxy materials in order to reduce printing costs and postage fees. Householding means that stockholders who share the same last name and address will receive only one copy of the proxy materials, unless we receive contrary instructions from any stockholder at that address. If you prefer to receive multiple copies of the proxy materials at the same address, additional copies will be provided to you promptly upon request. Such requests should be sent to: WageWorks, Inc., 1100 Park Place, Fourth Floor, San Mateo, California 94403, Attention: Investor Relations. If you are a beneficial owner and own your shares through a broker, bank or nominee, please contact your broker, bank or nominee to request additional copies. We will remove such individuals from the householding program within 30 days of their request, following which they will receive an individual copy of our proxy materials. In addition, eligible stockholders receiving multiple copies of the proxy materials can request householding by contacting their broker, bank or nominee.

## What is the deadline for stockholder proposals for the 2017 Annual Meeting?

The deadline for submitting a stockholder proposal for inclusion in the Company s Proxy Statement and Form of Proxy for the Company s 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to Rule 14a-8 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act ), is November 18, 2016.

In addition, our amended and restated bylaws contain additional advance notice requirements for stockholders who wish to present certain matters before an Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

Advance Notice of Director Nominations In general, nominations for the election of directors may be made (1) by or at the direction of the Board or (2) by any stockholder of the Company who (a) was a stockholder

4

of record at the time of the giving of the notice provided for in the amended and restated bylaws and on the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to vote at the annual meeting and (b) has complied with the notice procedures set forth in the Company s amended and restated bylaws, including the delivery of written notice in proper form to the Corporate Secretary of the Company within the Notice Period (as defined below) containing specified information concerning the nominees and concerning the stockholder proposing such nominations. If a stockholder wishes only to recommend a candidate for consideration by the nominating and corporate governance committee as a potential nominee for the Board, see the procedures discussed in Corporate Governance Matters Policy for Director Recommendations.

Advance Notice of Other Business The amended and restated bylaws also provide that the only business that may be conducted at an annual meeting is business that is (1) brought pursuant to the Company s proxy materials with respect to such meeting, (2) brought before the meeting by or at the direction of the Board, or (3) a proper matter for stockholder action pursuant to the amended and restated bylaws and under Delaware law, and properly brought before the meeting by any stockholder who (a) is a stockholder of record at the time of the giving of the notice provided for in the amended and restated bylaws and on the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to vote at the annual meeting and (b) has complied with the notice procedures set forth in the amended and restated bylaws, including the delivery of written notice in proper form to the Corporate Secretary of the Company within the Notice Period containing specified information concerning the matters to be brought before such meeting and concerning the stockholder proposing such matters.

The Notice Period is defined as that period not later than the \$\frac{14}{25}\$ ay nor earlier than the 75th day before the one-year anniversary of the date on which the Company first mailed its proxy materials or a notice of availability of proxy materials (whichever is earlier) for the preceding year s annual meeting. If no annual meeting was held in the previous year or the annual meeting is advanced by more than 30 days prior to or delayed by more than 60 days after the one-year anniversary of the date of the previous years annual meeting, then the stockholder s notice must be received no earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to such annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of (i) the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or (ii) the tenth day following the day on which Public Announcement (as defined below) of the date of the meeting was first made. Public Announcement means disclosure in a press release reported by the Dow Jones News Service, Associated Press or a comparable national news service or in a document publicly filed by the Company with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act. The Notice Period for the 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders will start on January 2, 2017 and end on February 1, 2017.

If a stockholder who has notified the Company of his or her intention to present a proposal at an annual meeting does not appear to present his or her proposal at such meeting, the Company need not present the proposal for vote at the meeting.

A copy of the full text of the bylaw provisions discussed above may be obtained by writing to the Corporate Secretary of the Company. All notices of proposals by stockholders, whether or not intended to be included in the Company s proxy materials, should be sent to WageWorks, Inc., 1100 Park Place, Fourth Floor, San Mateo, California 94403, Attention: Corporate Secretary.

#### What are the fiscal year end dates?

This Proxy Statement provides information about the matters to be voted on at the Annual Meeting and additional information about WageWorks and its executive officers and directors. Some of the information is provided as of the end of our 2013, 2014 and 2015 fiscal years and some information is provided as of a more current date. Each of our fiscal years ends on December 31.

5

#### PROPOSAL 1

#### **ELECTION OF DIRECTORS**

#### **Board of Directors and Nominees**

Our Board currently consists of eight members. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws provide that the number of our directors shall be fixed from time-to-time by a resolution of the majority of our Board. Each officer serves at the discretion of the Board and holds office until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified or until his or her earlier resignation or removal. There are no family relationships among any of our directors or executive officers.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws provide for a classified board of directors consisting of three classes of directors, each serving staggered three-year terms, as follows:

the Class I directors are Jerome D. Gramaglia and Robert L. Metzger, and their terms will expire at the Annual Meeting;

the Class II directors are Mariann Byerwalter, John W. Larson and Edward C. Nafus and their terms will expire at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held in 2017; and

the Class III directors are Thomas A. Bevilacqua, Bruce G. Bodaken and Joseph L. Jackson, and their terms will expire at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held in 2018.

Two candidates have been nominated for election as Class I directors at the Annual Meeting for a three-year term expiring in 2019. Upon recommendation of the nominating and corporate governance committee, the Board has nominated **Jerome D. Gramaglia and Robert L. Metzger** for re-election as Class I directors. Biographical information about each of the nominees is contained in the following section.

Our Board is responsible for, among other things, overseeing the conduct of our business, reviewing and, where appropriate, approving our long-term strategic, financial and organizational goals and plans, and reviewing the performance of our Chief Executive Officer and other members of senior management. Our Board conducts an annual self-evaluation at the end of each fiscal year, which includes a review of any areas in which the Board or management believes the Board can make a better contribution to our corporate governance, as well as a review of the committee structure and an assessment of the Board s compliance with corporate governance principles. In fulfilling the Board s responsibilities, directors will have full access to our management and independent advisors.

Each person nominated for election has agreed to serve if elected, and management has no reason to believe that any nominee will be unavailable to serve. If any nominee is unable or declines to serve as director at the time of the Annual Meeting, an event that the Company does not currently anticipate, proxies will be voted for any nominee designated by the Board to fill the vacancy. Unless otherwise instructed, the proxy holders will vote the proxies received by them FOR the nominees named above.

6

## **Information Regarding the Nominees and Directors**

Names of the nominees and directors and certain biographical information about them as of the Record Date are set forth below:

Name	Age		Position
Joseph L. Jackson	55	Chief Executive Officer and Director	
Thomas A. Bevilacqua (2)(3)	59	Director	
Bruce G. Bodaken (1)	64	Director	
Mariann Byerwalter (1)	55	Director	
Jerome D. Gramaglia (2)(3)	60	Director	
John W. Larson (3)	80	Director and Chairman of the Board	
Robert L. Metzger (1)	48	Director	
Edward C. Nafus (1)(2)	75	Director	

- (1) Member of our audit committee
- (2) Member of our compensation committee
- (3) Member of the nominating and governance committee

Joseph L. Jackson has served as our Chief Executive Officer, and as a member of our Board, since February 2007. Prior to joining us, Mr. Jackson served in various roles at First Data Corporation, a provider of payment processing services, from January 1983 until March 2006, most recently as President of Commercial Services for its Western Union subsidiary. Mr. Jackson holds a B.S. in Business Administration from the University of Nebraska. We believe that Mr. Jackson possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a member of our Board, including his past business experience and his perspective as our Chief Executive Officer, which brings operational expertise to our Board.

Thomas A. Bevilacqua has served as a member of our Board since November 2009, as a member of our compensation committee since February 2010 and as a member of our nominating and corporate governance committee since February 2011. Mr. Bevilacqua has served as a Managing Director with Vantage Point Capital Partners, a venture capital firm, since November 2007, where he focuses on investments in the Internet and information technology market. Prior to joining Vantage Point, Mr. Bevilacqua served as Executive Vice President of E\*TRADE Financial from 1997 to 2002, where he served in a variety of operational roles and established E\*TRADE s acquisition and investment strategies. While at E\*TRADE, Mr. Bevilacqua founded ArrowPath Venture Partners, an early stage venture capital fund that was later spun out from E\*TRADE, and served as the Managing Partner of that firm from 1999 to November 2007. Mr. Bevilacqua was previously a partner at two leading Silicon Valley law firms, Brobeck, Phleger & Harrison LLP and Orrick, Herrington & Sutcliffe LLP. Since April 2011, Mr. Bevilacqua has served on the board of directors of Gain Capital Holdings, Inc., a provider of online foreign exchange trading services. Mr. Bevilacqua received a J.D. from the University of California, Hastings College of the Law and a B.S. in business administration from the University of California at Berkeley. We believe that Mr. Bevilacqua possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a member of our Board and to serve as a member of our compensation committee and nominating and corporate governance committee, including his knowledge of technology investments and Internet services, his financial literacy and his general business and legal experience.

Bruce G. Bodaken has served as a member of our Board since September 2005, as Chairman of our audit committee from May 2009 to November 2014 and as a member of our audit committee since February 2006. Mr. Bodaken served as Chairman and CEO of Blue Shield of California from 2000 to 2012, where he was responsible for strategy and management of California s third largest insurer, with \$10 billion in revenue. Prior to that, Mr. Bodaken served as Blue Shield of California s President and COO from 1996 to 2000. He has been on the board of directors of Rite Aid Corporation since May 2013. He is also a visiting scholar at Brookings Institution in Washington, DC. Mr. Bodaken recently joined the faculty at University of California, Berkeley, as Lecturer in the School of Public Health. Mr. Bodaken holds a M.A. from the University of Colorado and a B.A.

from Colorado State University. We believe that Mr. Bodaken possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a member of our Board and to serve as a member of our audit committee, including his extensive business experience as an executive in the health insurance industry.

Mariann Byerwalter has served as a member of our Board since May 2010, as Chairperson of our audit committee since November 2014 and as a member of our audit committee since May 2010. Ms. Byerwalter has been the Interim President and CEO of Stanford Health Care since January 2016. She has also been on the Board of Directors of SRI International since October 2001 and Chairman of the Board of Directors of SRI International since January 2015. Prior to this, Ms. Byerwalter served as Chairman of the Board of Directors of Stanford Health Care (formerly Stanford Hospital and Clinics) from 2006 to 2013. She currently serves on the board of directors of Pacific Life Insurance Company, Franklin Resources, Inc., Redwood Trust, Inc., the Burlington Capital Group, Stanford Health Care and Stanford Children s Health.

Ms. Byerwalter is a Trustee Emerita of the Stanford University Board of Trustees, having served three terms as a Trustee between 1992 and 2012. Ms. Byerwalter was Chief Financial Officer and Vice President for Business Affairs of Stanford University from 1996 to 2000. Prior to this she was a partner and co-founder of America First Financial Corporation, which raised funds to purchase and turn-around failed savings and loans from the government. Before this she was Vice President for Strategic Planning and Corporate Development at BankAmerica Corporation, managing acquisitions and divestitures for BankAmerica. Ms. Byerwalter received an M.B.A. from Harvard Business School and a B.A. in Economics and Political Science/Public Policy from Stanford University. We believe Ms. Byerwalter possesses specific attributes that qualify her to serve as a member of our Board and to serve as Chairperson of our audit committee, including her experience as a company executive and her financial and accounting expertise with public companies.

Jerome D. Gramaglia has served as a member of our Board since November 2002, as a member of our compensation committee since October 2003, as Chairman of our compensation committee since February 2006 and as a member of our of our nominating and corporate governance committee since August 2014. Mr. Gramaglia is a private investor/advisor to consumer-oriented technology start-ups. From March 2011 to July 2011, Mr. Gramaglia served as interim Chief Executive Officer and President of Acxiom Corporation, a leading provider of marketing data, services and technology. Mr. Gramaglia previously served as Partner for ArrowPath Venture Partners and as President and Chief Operating Officer for E\*TRADE Group, Inc., a leading provider of electronic financial services. Mr. Gramaglia has also served on the boards of directors of Coldwater Creek, a national retailer of women s apparel, from June 2004 to September 2013 and Acxiom since August 2009, where he currently serves as Non-Executive Chairman of the Board. Mr. Gramaglia received a B.A. in Economics from Denison University. We believe Mr. Gramaglia possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a member of our Board and to serve as Chairman of our compensation committee, including his experience in various executive roles of a public company, his service on the board of other public companies and his marketing, financial, technology and management expertise.

John W. Larson has served as a member of our Board since June 2000, as Chairman of our Board since July 2006 and as Chairman of our nominating and corporate governance committee since February 2006. Mr. Larson retired as a partner at the law firm of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP in December 2009, which he joined in February 2003. Mr. Larson served as partner at the law firm of Brobeck, Phleger & Harrison LLP from 1969 until retiring in January 2003, except for the period from July 1971 to September 1973 when he was in government service as Assistant Secretary of the United States Department of the Interior and Counselor to George P. Shultz, Chairman of the Cost of Living Council. From 1988 until March 1996, Mr. Larson served as the Chief Executive Officer for Brobeck. Mr. Larson has served on the board of directors of Sangamo Biosciences, Inc., a biotechnology company focusing on zinc finger DNA-binding proteins, since January 1996. Mr. Larson also serves on the board of Needham Funds and the Buck Institute for Research on Aging. Mr. Larson received an L.L.B. from Stanford Law School and a B.A., with distinction, in Economics from Stanford University. We believe Mr. Larson possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a member of our Board and to serve as Chairman of our nominating and corporate governance committee, including his extensive legal career and business background and his experience on the boards of numerous public and private companies.

8

Robert L. Metzger has served as a member of our Board since February 2016 and as a member of our audit committee since February 2016. Mr. Metzger served as a Partner at William Blair & Company from 2005-2015 after joining the firm in 1999. He served as the Head of the Technology and Financial Services Investment Banking Groups from 2011-2015 and 2007-2015, respectively. During his career of over 15 years at William Blair, he completed in excess of 100 transactions and also acted as Chairman of William Blair & Company s audit committee from 2013-2015. Prior to joining William Blair & Company, he worked from 1990-1994 at Price Waterhouse in Audit and Audit Advisory Services, in the Financial Institutions Group at A.T Kearney, Inc. from 1995-1997 and in the Investment Banking Division of ABN AMRO Incorporated from 1997-1999. Mr. Metzger recently joined the faculty of the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign College of Business as the Director of the Investment Banking Academy and a Lecturer in the Department of Finance. Mr. Metzger holds an MBA with concentrations in finance and strategy from J.L. Kellogg Graduate School of Management, Northwestern University and a B.S. in Accountancy from the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign. We believe Mr. Metzger possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a member of our Board and to serve as a member of our audit committee, including his significant experience as an investment banker and his financial and accounting expertise.

Edward C. Nafus has served as a member of our Board since August 2010, as a member of our compensation committee since August 2010 and as a member of our audit committee since February 2012. From April 2005 until his retirement in December 2007, Mr. Nafus served as President and Chief Executive Officer of CSG Systems International, Inc., a leading provider of customer interaction management solutions to the North American market. Mr. Nafus joined CSG Systems in August 1998 as Executive Vice President and became President, Convergent Services and Solutions Division in January 2002. From 1992 to 1998, he served as Executive Vice President of First Data Resources, Chief Executive Officer of First Data Resources Limited and President of First Data International. From 1984 to 1992, he served as President of First Data Resources and Executive Vice President of First Data Corporation. From 1971 to 1978, Mr. Nafus worked in sales management, training and sales for Xerox Corporation. From 1966 to 1971, Mr. Nafus was a pilot and division officer in the United States Navy. Mr. Nafus received a B.S. degree in Secondary Education from Jamestown College. We believe Mr. Nafus possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a member of our Board and to serve as a member of our compensation and audit committees, including his experience as an executive and board member of a public company and general business experience.

See Corporate Governance Matters and Compensation of Directors for additional information regarding the Board.

The Board recommends a vote FOR the election of Jerome D. Gramaglia and Robert L. Metzger as Class I directors.

9

#### PROPOSAL 2

#### NON-BINDING ADVISORY VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010, (the Dodd-Frank Act ), enables our stockholders to vote to approve, on a non-binding advisory basis, the compensation of our named executive officers as disclosed in accordance with the SEC s rules in the Executive Compensation section of this proxy statement beginning on page 23 below. This proposal, commonly known as a say-on-pay proposal, gives our stockholders the opportunity to express their views on our named executive officers compensation as a whole. This vote is not intended to address any specific item of compensation or any specific named executive officer, but rather the overall compensation of all of our named executive officers and the philosophy, policies and practices described in this proxy statement.

The say-on-pay vote is advisory, and therefore not binding on us, the compensation committee or our Board. The say-on-pay vote will, however, provide information to us regarding investor sentiment about our executive compensation philosophy, policies and practices, which the compensation committee will be able to consider when determining executive compensation for the remainder of the current fiscal year and beyond. Our Board and our compensation committee value the opinions of our stockholders and to the extent there is any significant vote against the named executive officer compensation as disclosed in this Proxy Statement, we will communicate directly with stockholders to better understand the concerns that influenced the vote, consider our stockholders concerns and the compensation committee will evaluate whether any actions are necessary to address those concerns.

Following is a summary of some of the key points of our 2015 executive compensation program. See the Executive Compensation section beginning on page 23 below for more information.

The compensation committee oversees the development and administration of our executive compensation program. In order to create long-term value for our stockholders, the executive compensation program is intended to achieve the following objectives:

attract and retain talented executives, who possess the proven experience, knowledge, skills, and leadership criteria critical to our success;

motivate these executives to achieve our business objectives and uphold our core values;

reward our executives who can directly influence our overall performance by linking a greater portion of their target total direct compensation opportunity to short-term and long-term incentives than most other employees;

promote teamwork within the executive team, while also recognizing the unique role each executive plays in our success; and

ensure the alignment of the interests of our executives and our stockholders to promote the short-term and long-term growth of our business, and increase stockholder value.

We believe that the information we have provided above and within the Executive Compensation section of this Proxy Statement demonstrates that our executive compensation program was designed appropriately and is working to ensure management s interests are aligned with our stockholders interests to support long-term value creation.

## **Required Vote**

The advisory vote FOR approval of our executive compensation requires a majority of the shares present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on each proposal at the Annual Meeting. As this is an

10

#### **Table of Contents**

advisory vote, the result will not be binding on the Company, the Board or the compensation committee, although our compensation committee will consider the outcome of the vote when evaluating our compensation principles, design and practices.

Accordingly, we ask our stockholders to vote FOR the following resolution at the Annual Meeting:

RESOLVED, that the Company s stockholders approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the named executive officers, as disclosed in the Company s Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to the compensation disclosure rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the compensation tables and the other related disclosure.

The Board recommends a vote FOR the advisory non-binding vote approving executive compensation.

11

#### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE MATTERS

## **Board Meetings and Committees**

The Board held five (5) meetings during fiscal 2015. Except for Mr. Metzger, who joined our Board in February 2016, each of our directors attended at least 75% of the aggregate number of meetings held by the Board and of the committees on which such director served during fiscal 2015.

Our Board has established an audit committee, a compensation committee and a nominating and corporate governance committee, each of which has the composition and responsibilities described below. The audit committee, compensation committee and nominating and corporate governance committee all operate under charters approved by our Board, which charters are available on our website at <a href="http://www.WageWorks.com">http://www.WageWorks.com</a> About Investor Relations Corporate Governance Documents.

The non-employee members of the Board also meet in executive session without management present on a regular basis. Mr. Larson, the Non-Executive Chairman of our Board, serves as presiding director of these executive sessions.

#### Audit Committee

Our audit committee is comprised of Ms. Byerwalter and Messrs. Bodaken, Metzger and Nafus, each of whom is a non-employee member of our Board. Ms. Byerwalter is Chairperson of our audit committee. Mr. Bodaken is our audit committee financial expert, as that term is defined under the SEC rules implementing Section 407 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, and possesses financial sophistication as defined in the rules of the New York Stock Exchange (the NYSE). Our audit committee is responsible for, among other things:

reviewing and approving the selection of our independent registered public accounting firm, and approving the audit and non-audit services to be performed by our independent registered public accounting firm;

monitoring the integrity of our financial statements and our compliance with legal and regulatory requirements as they relate to financial statements or accounting matters;

reviewing the adequacy and effectiveness of our internal control policies and procedures;

discussing the scope and results of the audit with the independent auditors and reviewing with management and the independent auditors our interim and year-end operating results; and

preparing the audit committee report that the SEC requires in our annual Proxy Statement.

The audit committee held seven (7) meetings during the last fiscal year. The report of the audit committee is included in this Proxy Statement.

## **Compensation Committee**

Our compensation committee is comprised of Messrs. Bevilacqua, Gramaglia and Nafus. Mr. Gramaglia is Chairman of our compensation committee. The compensation committee is responsible for, among other things:

overseeing our compensation policies, plans and benefit programs;

reviewing and approving for our CEO and executive officers: the annual base salary, the annual incentive bonus, including the specific goals and amount, equity compensation, employment agreements, severance arrangements and change in control arrangements, and any other benefits, compensations or arrangements;

preparing the compensation committee report that the SEC requires to be included in our annual Proxy Statement; and

administering our equity compensation plans.

12

The compensation committee held five (5) meetings during the last fiscal year. The report of the compensation committee is included in this Proxy Statement.

## Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

Our nominating and corporate governance committee is comprised of Messrs. Bevilacqua, Gramaglia and Larson. Mr. Larson is Chairman of our nominating and corporate governance committee. The nominating and corporate governance committee is responsible for, among other things:

assisting our Board in identifying prospective director nominees and recommending nominees for each Annual Meeting of Stockholders to the Board:

evaluating director compensation, consulting with outside consultants and/or with our human resources department when appropriate, and making recommendations to our Board regarding director compensation;

reviewing developments in corporate governance practices and developing and recommending governance principles applicable to our Board;

reviewing the succession planning for our executive officers;

overseeing the evaluation of our Board and management; and

recommending members for each board committee to our Board.

The nominating and corporate governance committee held two (2) meetings during the last fiscal year.

## **Board Role in Risk Oversight**

Our Board, as a whole and through its committees, has responsibility for the oversight of risk management. Our senior management is responsible for assessing and managing our risks on a day-to-day basis. Our audit committee will discuss with management our policies with respect to risk assessment and risk management and our significant financial risk exposures and the actions management has taken to limit, monitor or control such exposures. Our compensation committee will oversee risk related to compensation policies. Both our audit and compensation committees will report to the full Board with respect to these matters, among others.

As part of its oversight of our compensation programs, our compensation committee has considered our executive officer and non-executive employee compensation programs as they relate to our risk management and based upon this assessment, we believe that any risks arising from such policies and practices are not reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on us. Our employees—base salaries are fixed in amount and do not depend on performance. Our cash incentive program takes into account multiple metrics, thus diversifying the risk associated with any single performance metric, and we believe it does not incentivize our employees to focus exclusively on short-term outcomes. Our equity awards are limited by the terms of our equity plans to a fixed maximum specified in the plan, and are subject to vesting to align the long-term interests of our employees with those of our stockholders. We do not believe that these equity-based incentives encourage unnecessary or excessive risk taking because their ultimate value is tied to our stock price.

#### **Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation**

The current members of our compensation committee are Messrs. Bevilacqua, Gramaglia and Nafus. No interlocking relationship exists between our Board or compensation committee and the board or compensation committee of any other entity, nor has any interlocking relationship existed in the past.

## **Board Leadership Structure**

The Company s Corporate Governance Policy provides that the Board shall fill the Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer positions based upon the Board s view of what is in the best interests of the

13

Company. The Chief Executive Officer and Chairman may, but need not be, the same person. In the event that the Chairman is an executive officer of the Company, the Board will also appoint a Lead Independent Director.

The Board has determined that having two different individuals serve in the roles of Non-Executive Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer is in the best interest of the Company s stockholders at this time, and that separating these roles provides the right foundation to pursue strategic and operational objectives while maintaining effective oversight and objective evaluation of corporate performance. Mr. Jackson currently serves as our Chief Executive Officer and Mr. Larson currently serves as our Non-Executive Chairman of the Board. The Chief Executive Officer is responsible for setting the strategic direction for the Company and the day-to-day leadership and performance of the Company, while the Non-Executive Chairman of the Board provides overall leadership to the Board. The Non-Executive Chairman also works with the Chief Executive Officer to prepare Board meeting agendas and chairs meetings of the Board.

This leadership structure allows the Chief Executive Officer to focus on his operational responsibilities, while keeping a measure of independence between the oversight function of our Board and those operating decisions. The Board believes that this leadership structure provides an appropriate allocation of roles and responsibilities at this time.

#### **Board Independence**

Our Common Stock is listed on the NYSE. Under NYSE rules, independent directors must comprise a majority of a listed company s board of directors within a specified period of time following the completion of a listed company s initial public offering. In addition, NYSE rules require that, subject to specified exceptions, each member of a listed company s audit, compensation and nominating and corporate governance committees be independent. Audit committee members must also satisfy the independence criteria set forth in Rule 10A-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Under NYSE rules, a director will only qualify as an independent director if, in the opinion of that company s board of directors, that person does not have a relationship that would interfere with the exercise of independent judgment in carrying out the responsibilities of a director.

In order to be considered independent for purposes of Rule 10A-3, a member of an audit committee of a listed company may not, other than in his or her capacity as a member of the audit committee, the board of directors, or any other board committee: (1) accept, directly or indirectly, any consulting, advisory, or other compensatory fee from the listed company or any of its subsidiaries; or (2) be an affiliated person of the listed company or any of its subsidiaries.

Our Board has undertaken a review of its composition, the composition of its committees and the independence of each director. Based upon information requested from and provided by each director concerning his or her background, employment and affiliations, including family relationships, our Board has determined that none of Ms. Byerwalter and Messrs. Bevilacqua, Bodaken, Gramaglia, Larson, Metzger and Nafus, representing seven of our eight directors, has a relationship that would interfere with the exercise of independent judgment in carrying out the responsibilities of a director and that each of these directors is independent as that term is defined under NYSE rules. Our Board also determined that Ms. Byerwalter and Messrs. Bodaken, Metzger, and Nafus, who comprise our audit committee, Messrs. Bevilacqua, Gramaglia and Nafus, who comprise our compensation committee, and Messrs. Bevilacqua, Gramaglia and Larson, who comprise our nominating and corporate governance committee, satisfy the independence standards for those committees established by applicable SEC rules and NYSE rules. In making this determination, our Board considered the relationships that each non-employee director has with our company and all other facts and circumstances our Board deemed relevant in determining their independence, including the beneficial ownership of our capital stock by each non-employee director.

14

#### **Policy for Director Recommendations**

It is the policy of the nominating and corporate governance committee to consider recommendations for candidates to the Board from stockholders holding at least one percent (1%) of the fully diluted capitalization of the Company continuously for at least 12 months prior to the date of the submission of the recommendation.

A stockholder that wants to recommend a candidate for election to the Board should send the recommendation by letter to WageWorks, Inc., 1100 Park Place, Fourth Floor, San Mateo, California 94403, Attention: General Counsel. The recommendation must include the candidate s name, home and business contact information, detailed biographical data, relevant qualifications, a signed letter from the candidate confirming willingness to serve, information regarding any relationships between the candidate and the Company and evidence of the recommending stockholder s ownership of Company stock. Such recommendations must also include a statement from the recommending stockholder in support of the candidate, particularly within the context of the criteria for Board membership, addressing issues of character, integrity, judgment, diversity of experience, diversity of perspective, independence, area of expertise, corporate experience, length of service, potential conflicts of interest, other commitments and the like and personal references.

The committee will use the following procedures to identify and evaluate any individual recommended or offered for nomination to the Board:

The committee will consider candidates recommended by stockholders in the same manner as candidates recommended to the committee from other sources:

In its evaluation of director candidates, including the members of the Board eligible for re-election, the committee will consider the following:

The current size and composition of the Board and the needs of the Board and the respective committees of the Board;

Without assigning any particular weighting or priority to any of these factors, such factors as character, integrity, judgment, diversity of experience, diversity of perspective, independence, area of expertise, corporate experience, length of service, potential conflicts of interest, other commitments and the like; and

Other factors that the committee may consider appropriate;

The committee requires the following minimum qualifications, which are the desired qualifications and characteristics for Board membership, to be satisfied by any nominee for a position on the Board:

The highest personal and professional ethics and integrity;

Proven achievement and competence in the nominee s field and the ability to exercise sound business judgment;

Skills that are complementary to those of the existing Board;

The ability to assist and support management and make significant contributions to the Company s success; and

An understanding of the fiduciary responsibilities that are required of a member of the Board and the commitment of time and energy necessary to diligently carry out those responsibilities;

If the committee determines that an additional or replacement director is required, the committee may take such measures that it considers appropriate in connection with its evaluation of a director candidate, including candidate interviews, inquiry of the person or persons making the recommendation or nomination, engagement of an outside search firm to gather additional information, or reliance on the knowledge of the members of the committee, the Board or management; and

The committee may propose to the Board a candidate recommended or offered for nomination by a stockholder as a nominee for election to the Board.

15

For stockholders who wish to nominate a candidate for election to the Board (as opposed to only recommending a candidate for consideration by the nominating and corporate governance committee as described above), see the procedures discussed in Questions and Answers About the Proxy Materials and the Annual Meeting What is the deadline for stockholder proposals for the 2017 Annual Meeting? Advance Notice of Director Nominations.

#### Policies and Procedures for Communications to Non-Employee or Independent Directors

In cases where stockholders wish to communicate directly with our non-employee directors, messages can be sent to our General Counsel, at generalcounsel@wageworks.com, or to WageWorks, Inc., 1100 Park Place, Fourth Floor, San Mateo, California 94403, Attention: General Counsel. Our General Counsel or Legal Department shall review all incoming stockholder communications (except for mass mailings, product complaints or inquiries, job inquiries, business solicitations and patently offensive or otherwise inappropriate material) and, if appropriate, route such communications to the appropriate member(s) of the Board or, if none is specified, to the Non-Executive Chairman of the Board. Our General Counsel may decide in the exercise of her judgment whether a response to any stockholder communication is necessary and shall provide a report to the nominating and corporate governance committee on a quarterly basis of any stockholder communications received for which the General Counsel or Legal Department has determined no response is necessary.

These procedures do not apply to communications to non-employee directors from officers or directors of the Company who are stockholders or to stockholder proposals submitted pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act.

## **Attendance at Annual Meeting of Stockholders**

Although we do not have a formal policy regarding attendance by members of the Board at our Annual Meeting of Stockholders, we encourage, but do not require, directors to attend. Four (4) of our directors attended our 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

#### **Code of Business Conduct and Ethics**

The Board has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to all of our employees, officers, and directors, including our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and other principal executive and senior financial officers. The Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is available on our website at http://www.WageWorks.com About Investor Relations Corporate Governance Documents. The Company wil post on our website any amendments or waivers to the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that are required to be disclosed by the rules of the SEC or the NYSE.

## **Corporate Governance Policy**

The Board has adopted Corporate Governance Principles that addresses the role and composition of, and policies applicable to, the Board. The nominating and corporate governance committee will periodically review the policy and report any recommendations to the Board. The Corporate Governance Principles are available on the Company s website at http://www.WageWorks.com About Investor Relations Governance Documents.

# Corpora

#### Whistleblower Policy

The audit committee has established a telephone and internet whistleblower hotline available to employees of the Company for the anonymous submission of suspected violations, including accounting, internal controls, or auditing matters, harassment, fraud and policy violations.

16

## **Related Person Transaction Policy**

The Company has adopted a Related Party Transaction Policy. See Certain Relationships and Related Transactions Related Party Transaction Policy.

## **Insider Trading Policy and Rule 10b5-1 Trading Plans**

The Company has an Insider Trading Policy that prohibits, among other things, short sales, hedging of stock ownership positions, and transactions involving derivative securities relating to the Company s Common Stock.

As of the Record Date, none of our executive officers and none of our directors were parties to 10b5-1 trading plans. In accordance with our policy, our officers and directors may also choose to enter into 10b5-1 trading plans in the future. The Company does not undertake any obligation to report Rule 10b5-1 trading plans that may be adopted by any of its officers and directors in the future, or to report any modifications or terminations of any publicly announced plan, except to the extent required by law.

17

#### SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth certain information, as of the Record Date, as to shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by: (i) each person who is known by the Company to own beneficially more than 5% of our Common Stock, (ii) all of our directors and executive officers and (iii) all of our directors and executive officers as a group. The information provided in the table is based on our records, information filed with the SEC and information furnished by the respective individuals or entities, as the case may be.

Applicable percentage ownership is based on 36,386,525 shares of Common Stock outstanding as of Record Date. In computing the number of shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by a person and the percentage ownership of that person, we deemed outstanding all shares of Common Stock subject to options, warrants or other convertible securities held by that person or entity that are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of Record Date. We did not deem these shares outstanding, however, for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person. Beneficial ownership representing less than one percent is denoted with an \*.

Unless otherwise indicated below, the address of each beneficial owner listed on the table is c/o WageWorks, Inc., 1100 Park Place, Fourth Floor, San Mateo, California 94403.

We have determined beneficial ownership in accordance with the rules of the SEC. Except as indicated by the footnotes below, we believe, based on the information available or furnished to us, that the persons and entities named in the table below have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of Common Stock that they beneficially own, subject to applicable community property laws.

	Number of Shares Beneficially Owned	Percentage of Shares Beneficially Owned		
Executive Officers and Directors:				
Joseph L. Jackson (1)	940,147	2.52%		
Thomas A. Bevilacqua (2)	27,254	*		
Bruce G. Bodaken (3)	20,654	*		
Mariann Byerwalter (4)	11,754	*		
Jerome D. Gramaglia (5)	55,829	*		
John W. Larson (6)	114,643	*		
Robert L. Metzger (7)		*		
Edward C. Nafus (8)	43,598	*		
Colm M. Callan (9)	35,688	*		
Edgar O. Montes (10)	228,827	*		
Kimberly L. Wilford (11)	155,260	*		
All Executive Officers and Directors as a group (11 persons) (12)	1,633,654	4.33%		
5% Stockholders:				
D.F. Dent & Company, Inc. (13)	1,966,096	5.40%		
BlackRock, Inc. (14)	3,361,878	9.24%		
FMR LLC (15)	5,391,373	14.82%		
Wellington Management Group LLP (16)	2,073,820	5.70%		
TimesSquare Capital Management, LLC (17)	2,473,879	6.80%		
The Vanguard Group (18)	2,688,818	7.39%		

<sup>\*</sup> Represent beneficial ownership of less than 1%

<sup>(1)</sup> Includes options to purchase 799,000 shares of our Common Stock exercisable and 90,000 performance Restricted Stock Units, or RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016.

<sup>(2)</sup> Consists of 15,500 shares subject to options held by Mr. Bevilacqua that are exercisable and 7,598 RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016. VantagePoint Management, Inc. has the authority to

- direct the exercise of the options held by Mr. Bevilacqua. Mr. Bevilacqua disclaims beneficial ownership of the options and the shares underlying the options, except to the extent of his pecuniary interests in the shares. The address of Mr. Bevilacqua is 1001 Bayhill Drive, Suite 300, San Bruno, California 94066.
- (3) Includes options to purchase 10,000 shares of our Common Stock exercisable and 7,598 RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016.
- (4) Consist of 7,598 RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016. No outstanding options to purchase shares within 60 days of March 7, 2016.
- (5) Consists of options to purchase 44,075 shares of our Common Stock exercisable and 7,598 RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016.
- (6) Includes options to purchase 79,750 shares of our Common Stock exercisable and 7,598 RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016.
- (7) No outstanding options to purchase shares and no RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016.
- (8) Includes options to purchase 28,000 shares of our Common Stock exercisable and 7,598 RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016.
- (9) Includes options to purchase 20,833 shares of our Common Stock exercisable and 8,750 RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016.
- (10) Includes options to purchase 168,136 shares of our Common Stock exercisable and 37,500 RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016.
- (11) Includes options to purchase 93,136 shares of our Common Stock exercisable and 37,500 performance RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016.
- (12) Includes options to purchase 1,258,430 shares of our Common Stock exercisable and 219,338 RSUs scheduled to vest within 60 days of March 7, 2016.
- (13) Based solely on a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC by D.F. Dent & Company, Inc. on February 12, 2015. D.F. Dent, in its capacity as investment adviser, has sole voting and dispositive power with respect to 1,966,096 shares of our common stock. The principal business office for D.F. Dent & Company, Inc. is 2 East Read Street, 6th Floor, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.
- (14) Based solely on a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC by BlackRock, Inc. on January 27, 2016. Entities affiliated with BlackRock beneficially own 3,361,878 shares of our common stock. The principal business office for BlackRock, Inc. is 55 East 52nd Street, New York, NY 10055.
- (15) Based solely on a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC by FMR LLC on February 12, 2016. FMR LLC, in its capacity as investment adviser, beneficially owns Vanguard, in its capacity as investment adviser, has sole voting power with respect to 72,145 shares of our common stock and has sole dispositive power with respect to 5,391,373 shares of our common stock. The principal business office for FMR LLC, is 245 Summer Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02210.
- (16) Based solely on a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC by Wellington Management Group LLP on February 11, 2016. Entities affiliated with Wellington Management Group LLP beneficially own 2,073,820 shares of our common stock. The principal business office for Wellington Management Group LLP is 280 Congress Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02210.
- (17) Based solely on a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC by TimesSquare Capital Management, LLC on February 10, 2016.

  TimesSquare Capital Management, LLC, in its capacity as investment adviser, has sole voting power with respect to 2,138,449 shares of our common stock and sole dispositive power with respect to 2,473,879 shares of our common stock. The principal business office for TimesSquare Capital Management, LLC is 7 Times Square, 42nd Floor, New York, NY 10036.
- (18) Based solely on a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC by The Vanguard Group 23-1945930 ( Vanguard ) on February 11, 2016. Vanguard, in its capacity as investment adviser, has sole voting power with respect to 78,607 shares of our common stock, has sole dispositive power with respect to 2,609,911 shares of our common stock and shared dispositive power with respect to 78,907 shares of our common stock. The principal business office for Vanguard is 100 Vanguard Blvd., Malvern, PA 19355.

19

#### CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

#### **Related Party Transaction Policy**

We have adopted a formal written policy that our executive officers, directors, holders of more than 5% of any class of our voting securities, and any member of the immediate family of and any entity affiliated with any of the foregoing persons, are not permitted to enter into a related party transaction with us without the prior consent of our audit committee, or other independent members of our Board in the case it is inappropriate for our audit committee to review such transaction due to a conflict of interest. Any request for us to enter into a transaction with an executive officer, director, principal stockholder, or any of their immediate family members or affiliates, in which the amount involved exceeds \$120,000 must first be presented to our audit committee for review, consideration and approval. In approving or rejecting any such proposal, our audit committee is to consider the relevant facts and circumstances available and deemed relevant to the audit committee, including, but not limited to, whether the transaction is on terms no less favorable than terms generally available to an unaffiliated third party under the same or similar circumstances and the extent of the related party s interest in the transaction.

#### **Related Party Transactions**

The following is a summary of transactions since the beginning of fiscal 2015 to which we were or are a party in which the amount involved exceeds \$120,000 and in which any of our directors, nominees for director, executive officers, holders of more than 5% of any class of our voting securities or any member of the immediate family of any of the foregoing persons, had or will have a direct or indirect material interest, other than compensation arrangements with directors and executive officers, which are described where required under the Executive Compensation section of this Proxy Statement.

#### **Indemnification Agreements**

We have entered into an indemnification agreement with each of our directors and officers. The indemnification agreements and our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws require us to indemnify our directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law.

20

#### EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

The names of the Company s executive officers, their ages, their positions with the Company and other biographical information as of the Record Date, are set forth below. There are no family relationships among any of our directors or executive officers.

Name	Age	Position
Joseph L. Jackson	55	Chief Executive Officer and Director
Colm M. Callan	47	Chief Financial Officer
Edgar O. Montes	55	Chief Operating Officer
Kimberly L. Wilford	47	Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary

Joseph L. Jackson. For a brief biography of Mr. Jackson, please see Proposal One Election of Directors Information Regarding the Nominees and Directors.

Colm M. Callan has served as Our Chief Financial Officer (CFO) since September 2014. Prior to joining us, Mr. Callan served as Chief Financial Officer of the Product and Technology division of PayPal, an eBay Inc. company, comprised of more than 4,000 people and \$1 billion of annual spend, from 2012 to 2014. Prior to joining PayPal, Mr. Callan was a Senior Director of Corporate Development at eBay Inc., where he led multifunctional teams in the execution of global strategic acquisitions, joint ventures, divestitures, and investments since 2008. Mr. Callan also brings to the Company almost a decade of technology investment banking experience from his roles at Credit Suisse, Morgan Stanley, and Merrill Lynch. Mr. Callan holds an M.B.A. and a B.A.S. from Stanford University.

Edgar O. Montes has served as our Chief Operating Officer (COO) since December 2012. Prior to his appointment as COO, Mr. Montes held the position of Senior Vice President, Service Delivery Operations since March 2007, and also held the position of Vice President, Operations from November 2006 until March 2007. Prior to joining us, Mr. Montes served in various positions with American Express, most recently as Vice President Customer Service, where he was responsible for overseeing customer service, from December 1982 until November 2006. Mr. Montes holds an M.B.A., a B.S. in Accounting and a B.S. in Real Estate from Arizona State University.

Kimberly L. Wilford has served as our Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary since March 2008. Prior to joining us, Ms. Wilford served as Senior Corporate Counsel for Aricent Inc., a leading communications software company, from May 2007 to March 2008, where she advised Aricent on legal matters, and prior to that as Associate General Counsel for KLA-Tencor Corporation, a provider of yield management and process control solutions for semiconductor manufacturing and related industries, from April 2000 to May 2007, where she advised KLA-Tencor on legal matters. Ms. Wilford holds a J.D. from the University of the Pacific, McGeorge School of Law and a B.A. in Political Science from the University of California, Santa Barbara.

21

#### REPORT OF THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

This report shall not be deemed incorporated by reference by any general statement incorporating by reference this Proxy Statement into any filing under the Securities Act of 1933 or under the Exchange Act, except to the extent the Company specifically incorporates this report by reference, and shall not otherwise be deemed filed under such Acts.

The Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed the below Compensation Discussion and Analysis with management and, based on such review and discussions, the Compensation Committee recommended to our Board that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this Proxy Statement.

THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE

Jerome D. Gramaglia, Chair Thomas A. Bevilacqua Edward C. Nafus

22

#### **EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION**

## **Compensation Discussion and Analysis**

This Compensation Discussion and Analysis provides information about the Company s executive compensation philosophy, the principles that govern the executive compensation program, the material elements of the 2015 executive compensation program for the Company s Named Executive Officers, or NEOs, and how and why the independent Compensation Committee and the independent members of the Board determined the specific compensation elements that comprised the 2015 executive compensation program.

23

#### **Table of Contents**

## **Compensation Overview**

Compensation decisions are made by the independent Compensation Committee. As the Company has transitioned to its current status as a publicly-traded company, the Compensation Committee has been mindful of our need to retain our NEOs and motivate them to meet or exceed short-term goals and long-term strategic objectives, while, at the same time, create sustainable long-term value for our stockholders. Accordingly, we designed an executive compensation program for 2015 that tied a substantial portion of the NEOs compensation directly to achievement of rigorous performance objectives over sustained time periods. We believed this approach would appropriately encourage the NEOs to continue delivering exceptional results because it placed a significant percentage of their total compensation at-risk and correspondingly rewarded them when they achieved performance objectives and delivered shareholder value.

The 2015 executive compensation program consisted of the following key compensation elements that we leveraged in varying degrees to create a performance-driven compensation structure:

base salary;

annual incentive compensation in the form of a cash bonus; and

long-term incentive compensation in the form of performance-based Restricted Stock Units, or RSUs.

The resulting compensation opportunity consisted primarily of a mix of performance-based annual cash incentive compensation and long-term equity incentive compensation in the form of performance-based equity awards.

Specifically, for 2015, the total target direct compensation for the NEOs consisted of more than 80% performance-based compensation, of which at least 70% was in the form of equity awards as depicted in the charts below:

#### **CEO Pay Mix**

#### Average NEO Pay Mix

The Compensation Committee believed that this program, designed with a significant emphasis on performance-based pay, was the appropriate compensation structure for the Company at this critical juncture in its development to help us retain key leaders and incentivized them to grow shareholder value.

24

Each element of our compensation program is discussed in greater detail below.

#### Named Executive Officers

The Company s NEOs for 2015 were:

Joseph L. Jackson, Chief Executive Officer, or CEO;

Colm M. Callan, Chief Financial Officer, or CFO;

Edgar O. Montes, Chief Operating Officer; and

Kimberly L. Wilford, Senior Vice President, General Counsel, and Corporate Secretary. 2015 Financial and Operational Highlights

The Company achieved several significant financial and operational results in 2015:

A 24.8% increase in total revenue year-over-year (from \$267.8 million in 2014 to \$334.3 million in 2015);

GAAP net income of \$23.0 million or \$0.63 per diluted share, as compared to GAAP net income in 2014 of \$18.2 million or \$0.50 per diluted share;

A 34.6% increase in non-GAAP Adjusted EBITDA year-over-year (from \$71.7 million in 2014 to \$96.5 million in 2015);

Maintained very high customer and participant satisfaction and retention scores; and

Maintained a greater than 95% annual renewal rate for enterprise clients.

#### 2015 NEO Compensation Highlights

Consistent with our philosophy to tie compensation directly to performance and growth, the Compensation Committee took the following actions in 2015:

Base Salary Only adjust the annual base salary of the NEOs to reflect competitive market conditions and changes in responsibilities;

**Annual Performance-Based Incentive Compensation** As in previous years, designed the annual 2015 Executive Bonus Plan to focus exclusively on Company performance objectives, with a strong emphasis on organic revenue growth, as the criteria for payment of cash bonuses to the NEOs; and

**Performance-Based Equity Awards** As part of our annual compensation review, granted only performance-based RSU awards that are earned upon achievement of pre-established revenue growth and profitability performance metrics over a three-year performance period.

#### **Executive Compensation-Related Policies and Practices**

We maintain the following executive compensation policies and practices:

*Independent Compensation Committee.* The Compensation Committee is made up of all independent directors and has established effective means for communicating with stockholders regarding their executive compensation ideas and concerns;

*Independent Compensation Committee Advisor.* The Compensation Committee engaged its own compensation consultant to assist with its 2015 compensation reviews;

Annual Executive Compensation Review. The Compensation Committee conducts an annual review and approval of our compensation strategy, including a review of the Company s compensation market reference group used for comparative purposes and a review of our compensation-related risk profile to ensure that the Company s compensation-related risks are not reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company;

25

*Compensation At-Risk.* The executive compensation program is designed so a significant portion of compensation is at risk based on corporate performance, and predominantly equity-based to align the interests of the NEOs and stockholders;

Performance-Based Incentives. We use performance-based short-term and long-term incentives;

*Multi-Year Vesting Requirements.* The equity awards granted to the NEOs vest or are earned over multi-year periods, consistent with current market practice and our retention objectives;

No Special Retirement Plans. We do not currently offer, nor do we have plans to provide, pension arrangements, retirement plans, or nonqualified deferred compensation plans or arrangements to the NEOs that are not offered to all similarly situated employees;

Limited Perquisites. We provide minimal perquisites and other personal benefits to the NEOs;

*No Golden Parachute Tax Reimbursements.* We do not provide any tax reimbursement payments (including gross-ups) on any tax liability that the NEOs might owe as a result of the application of Sections 280G or 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code;

**Compensation Recovery Policy.** We maintain a compensation recovery ( clawback ) policy that provides that, if we must prepare an accounting restatement, we may recover from the NEOs any incentive compensation erroneously paid or awarded under the plan over what would have been paid under the accounting restatement;

*Hedging and Pledging Prohibited.* The Company s Insider Trading Policy prohibits employees from hedging any Company securities and from pledging any Company securities as collateral for a loan; and

Stock Ownership Guidelines. We maintain stock ownership guidelines for the NEOs that encourage each to beneficially own a specified number of shares of the Company s Common Stock.

#### Compensation Philosophy and Objectives

For the Company to succeed it must continually build on its expertise, expand the breadth and quality of its solutions, enhance its technology platforms, and manage its operations efficiently and effectively. The executive compensation program supports these objectives by ensuring that the Company can:

attract and retain talented executives, who possess the proven experience, knowledge, skills, and leadership criteria critical to the Company s success;

motivate these executives to achieve the Company s business objectives and uphold its core values;

reward executives who can directly influence overall performance by linking a greater portion of their target total direct compensation opportunity to short-term and long-term incentives than most other employees;

promote teamwork within the executive team, while also recognizing the unique role each executive plays in the Company s success; and

ensure alignment of the interests of executives and stockholders to promote the short-term and long-term growth of the business, and increase shareholder value.

Based on this philosophy, we designed the executive compensation program to encourage the achievement of strong overall financial results, particularly revenue growth, free cash flow and profitability, and outstanding customer service.

26

#### **Compensation-Setting Process**

Role of the Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee designs and oversees the Company s executive compensation program in accordance with our policies and practices and within in the framework of our executive compensation philosophy and objectives. The Compensation Committee has the final decision-making authority for the compensation of the NEOs, but we report these decisions to the independent members of Board as a corporate governance practice. Each member of the Compensation Committee member qualifies as (i) an independent director under the listing standards of The New York Stock Exchange, (ii) a non-employee director under Exchange Act Rule 16b-3, and (iii) an outside director under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, or the Code.

At the beginning of each year, the Compensation Committee reviews the executive compensation program, including any incentive compensation plans and arrangements to determine whether they are appropriately aligned with the Company s business strategy and achieving desired objectives. The Compensation Committee also reviews market trends and changes in competitive compensation practices, as further described below. Based on our review and assessment, the Compensation Committee, from time to time, recommends changes in the Company s executive compensation program to the Board.

The factors considered by the Compensation Committee in determining the 2015 compensation for the NEOs included:

the recommendations of the CEO (except regarding his own compensation) as described below;
the Company s corporate growth and other elements of financial performance;
the relevant competitive market data (as described below);

the experience, competencies, and responsibilities of each NEO;

the expected future contribution of each NEO; and

internal pay equity based on the impact on the business and performance.

Historically, the Compensation Committee has discussed the CEO s performance and his target compensation opportunities with the independent members of the Board to ensure these compensation opportunities are aligned with overall corporate objectives.

The Compensation Committee does not weight these factors in any predetermined manner, nor does it apply any formulas in developing its compensation recommendations. The members of the Compensation Committee consider all of this information in light of their individual experience and knowledge of the Company, the competitive market and each NEO.

Although the Compensation Committee does not benchmark the compensation of the NEOs, we reference the 50th and 75th percentiles of the competitive data derived from the compensation market reference group for each of element of total cash compensation (base salary plus annual incentive compensation), long-term incentive compensation, and target total direct compensation (cash plus long-term incentive compensation). The Compensation Committee exercises its judgment in determining the compensation of each NEO and may set the level of an individual compensation element or target total direct compensation outside this percentile range when we determine that it is necessary or appropriate to reflect individual and/or Company performance, role scope, and internal equity.

The Compensation Committee s authority, duties, and responsibilities are described in our charter, which is reviewed annually and revised and updated as warranted. The charter is available on the Company s corporate website at http://ir.wageworks.com.

#### Role of Management

The CEO works closely with the Compensation Committee in determining the compensation of the other NEOs. At the beginning of each year, the CEO reviews the performance of the other NEOs for the previous year, and then shares these evaluations with, and makes recommendations to, the Compensation Committee for each element of compensation. These recommendations concern the base salary, annual incentive compensation, and long-term incentive compensation for each NEO (other than himself) based on the Company s results and the individual NEO s contribution to these results. The Compensation Committee then reviews these recommendations and considers the other factors described above and make decisions as to each individual compensation element for the NEOs. The CEO also assists us with the identification of performance objectives for the annual Executive Bonus Plan.

The NEOs typically attend Compensation Committee meetings, except for executive sessions (unless specifically requested by the Compensation Committee to be present). No NEO attends an executive session at which his or her compensation is considered.

## Role of Compensation Consultant

Under its charter, the Compensation Committee is authorized to engage one or more external compensation consultants or other advisors to assist in the discharge of its responsibilities.

In 2015, the Compensation Committee engaged Compensia, Inc., a national compensation consulting firm, to assist it in reviewing and analyzing the compensation of the NEOs. The Compensation Committee worked with Compensia to assess the compensation of the NEOs against the compensation of similarly-situated executives at the companies in the Company s compensation market reference group.

Compensia reported directly to the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee assessed the independence of Compensia taking into account, among other things, the enhanced independence standards and factors set forth in Exchange Act Rule 10C-1 and the applicable listing standards of The New York Stock Exchange, and concluded that that there is no conflict of interest with respect to the work that Compensia performed for the Compensation Committee.

#### Competitive Positioning

To assess the competitiveness of the executive compensation program, and individual compensation levels and related policies and practices, the Compensation Committee reviews and analyzes market data drawn from a group of market reference companies and select compensation surveys. The compensation market reference group is derived from an evaluation of companies across multiple relevant industry sectors based on financial and other relevant criteria, including, but not limited to, revenue, market capitalization, and growth rate.

At the beginning of 2015, the Compensation Committee directed Compensia to review and, if necessary, propose updates to the then-existing compensation market reference group. Compensia evaluated the compensation market reference group and, based on changes to the size of certain companies, proposed the following compensation market reference group for 2015, which was subsequently approved by the Compensation Committee:

ACI Worldwide Envestnet NIC Advent Software Fair Isaac SS&C Technologies athenahealth Financial Engines The Ultimate Software Group **Bottomline Technologies** Guidewire Software Tyler Technologies Cornerstone OnDemand MarketAxess Holdings WEX Dealertrack Technologies Medidata Solutions

This compensation market reference group was comprised of publicly-traded information technology services, internet software and services, professional services, software, and financial technology companies, which generally had revenues between \$110 million and \$1 billion, had experienced strong year-over-year growth in revenues and profitable operating margins, and had a market capitalization between \$1 billion and \$4.3 billion.

The Compensation Committee also directed Compensia to conduct a competitive market analysis of the executive compensation levels and practices of the companies in the compensation market reference group. This data was considered by the Compensation Committee in its deliberations on executive compensation in 2015.

We do not believe that it is appropriate to make compensation decisions, whether regarding base salaries or annual or long-term incentive compensation, upon any type of benchmarking to a market reference or other representative group of companies. The Compensation Committee believes that information regarding the compensation practices at other companies is useful in helping us assess the competitiveness of our compensation policies and practices in the marketplace and the reasonableness and appropriateness of individual executive compensation elements and of the overall executive compensation packages. This information is only one of several factors that we consider, however, in making our decisions with respect to the compensation of the NEOs.

#### Compensation Elements

The executive compensation program consisted of three principal elements: (1) base salary, (2) annual performance-based incentive compensation in the form of cash bonuses, and (3) long-term performance-based incentive compensation in the form of equity awards. We provided these primary forms of compensation, in addition to others, for the following reasons:

Compensation Element	Reason for Providing Element
Base Salary	To compensate the NEOs for their day-to-day efforts based on demonstrated experience, competencies and performance
Annual Incentive Compensation	To motivate and reward achievement of annual strategic goals and to better align the NEOs interests with stockholders interest by promoting strong, annual financial and business results
Long-Term Incentive Compensation	To align the NEOs interests with the long-term interests of stockholders and to achieve our retention objectives through multi-year vesting requirements and through performance-based vesting requirements linked to the Company s long-term strategic goals
Retirement, Welfare and Health Benefits	To provide for the safety and wellness of the NEOs through a competitive benefits package
Post-Employment Compensation	To allow the NEOs to focus on their job duties and the Company s performance

We used these compensation elements to make up the executive compensation program because they were consistent with other programs in the Company s competitive market and allowed the Company to effectively compete for highly-qualified talent. Each element supports achievement of one or more of our compensation objectives, and, collectively, they have been and, we believed, would continue to be effective means for motivating the NEOs. We viewed the three principal compensation elements as related, but distinct, components

#### **Table of Contents**

of the total compensation program. We did not believe that total compensation should be derived from a single element, or that significant compensation from one element should negate or reduce compensation from other elements.

Base Salary

A competitive base salary is a necessary component of the executive compensation program so we can attract and retain a stable team of executive officers. Base salaries for the NEOs are intended to be competitive with those received by other individuals in similar positions at the companies with which we compete for talent, and equitable across the NEO team.

We established the initial base salaries of the NEOs through arm s-length negotiation when we hired each individual, considering his or her position, qualifications, experience, prior salary level, and the base salaries of the other NEOs. Thereafter, the Compensation Committee reviews and considers adjustments to the base salaries of the NEOs annually, following our review of each executive officer s performance for the most recently-completed fiscal year.

In February 2015, we reviewed the base salaries of the NEOs in conjunction with a competitive market analysis performed by Compensia, the recommendations of our CEO (except regarding his own base salary) and the other factors described above. Consistent with our objective to increase the market competiveness of each NEO s total target cash compensation opportunity, the Compensation Committee increased the base salary of each NEO to a level that, when considered with his or her target annual incentive compensation opportunity, provided the appropriate retention and motivational incentives and was competitive with the Company s compensation peer group. In the case of the CEO, the independent members of the Board also approved the base salary increase.

Over the course of 2014 the responsibilities of our Chief Operating Officer changed dramatically. We believe that his 2015 pay increase was appropriate given his expanded responsibilities with the Company and the compensation data reviewed for those performing similar roles in our industry.

The base salaries of the NEOs for 2015 were:

Named Executive Officer	2014 Base Salary (\$)	2015 Base Salary (\$)	Percentage Change
Joseph L. Jackson	650,000	700,000	7.69%
Colm M. Callan	330,000	340,000	3.03%
Edgar O. Montes	340,000	400,000	17.65%
Kimberly L. Wilford	320,000	330,000	3.12%

The base salaries paid to the NEOs during 2015 are also set forth in the Summary Compensation Table, which appears later on in this report.

Annual Incentive Compensation (Cash Bonuses)

We use annual incentive compensation in the form of cash bonuses to motivate the NEOs to achieve specified objectives. The Compensation Committee establishes annual cash bonus opportunities under a formal bonus plan in accordance with the stockholder-approved Executive Bonus Plan. The Compensation Committee sets the performance objectives at levels that we believe are capable of achievement with meaningful effort and the target bonus opportunity for each NEO is expressed as a percentage of his or her annual base salary. The Executive Bonus Plan is designed to pay above-target bonuses when the Company exceeds its annual objectives and below-target bonuses when the Company does not achieve these objectives. If the Company fails to achieve the threshold levels of performance under the plan, no bonuses will be paid to the NEOs.

In February 2015, the Compensation Committee adopted cash bonus performance measures for 2015, as described in detail below:

#### **Target Bonus Opportunities**

In adopting the performance measures for 2015, the Compensation Committee reviewed the target bonus opportunities of each NEO, taking into consideration a competitive market analysis performed by Compensia and the recommendations of the CEO (except with respect to his own target bonus opportunity), as well as the other factors described above. We set each NEO starget bonus opportunity at a level that, when considered with his or her base salary, provided the appropriate motivational and retention incentives and was market competitive.

The target bonus opportunities of the NEOs for 2015 were:

		2015 Target Bonus
	2015 Target Bonus Opportunity	Opportunity
Named Executive Officer	(as a percentage of base salary)	(\$)
Joseph L. Jackson	100%	700,000
Colm M. Callan	60%	204,000
Edgar O. Montes	75%	300,000
Kimberly L. Wilford	60%	198,000
Performance Measures		

The Compensation Committee selected three performance-based objectives for the 2015 Executive Bonus Plan:

- (1) a threshold performance measure based on the Company s Net Income (as discussed below);
- (2) a corporate financial measure based on the Company s Actual Adjusted EBITDA (as discussed below); and
- (3) an overall Company performance measure based on the Company s Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue Growth (as discussed below). We believed these performance measures were appropriate because they incented the NEOs to work as a team to achieve the financial, business, and strategic objectives reflected in our 2015 operating plan and were linked to the interests of the stockholders.

The Compensation Committee reserved the authority under the 2015 Executive Bonus Plan to make adjustments to the corporate financial measure or the overall Company performance measure before bonuses were paid. We believed it was important to maintain this flexibility to incent achievement of business goals and objectives that may evolve after the beginning of the year. For the 2015 Executive Bonus Plan:

Net Income meant the Company s net income as reported in its financial statements for the performance period;

Actual Adjusted 2015 EBITDA meant earnings before interest, tax, depreciation, and amortization, or EBITDA, for the performance period as reported in the Company s financial statements, adjusted by:

adding back the compensation costs for the performance period for share-based payments that must otherwise be amortized for financial reporting under ASC Topic 718 Compensation Stock Compensation;

excluding the financial results of any businesses the Company acquired during the performance period (unless such business also was included in the budgeted Adjusted EBITDA target for 2015 as approved by the Board; and

including the effect of bonuses paid to the NEOs for the year, including bonuses paid under the Executive Bonus Plan.

Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue Growth was to be calculated by dividing the Company s Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue in January 2016 by Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue in January 2015 minus one, multiplied by 100; and

Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue meant total revenue, less run-out and grace period fees, less any revenue from any portfolio purchases during the year, and any client credits, which had to be reviewed by the Compensation Committee for possible adjustment within the calculation. Following the end of 2015, the Compensation Committee exercised its authority under the 2015 Executive Bonus Plan to modify this definition and exclude from total revenue in January 2015 and January 2016 any revenue attributable to a public exchange client whose relationship with us had terminated during 2015 through mutual agreement of the parties. The Compensation Committee determined that the Company s decision to exit this relationship was appropriate. Accordingly, it made a corresponding modification to the methodology for calculating total revenues under the 2015 Executive Bonus Plan.

## Annual Incentive Formula

The three performance objectives worked together in a stacking fashion, whereby each objective must be met in successive order for an NEO to become eligible to receive payment under the corporate financial and overall Company performance objectives. Specifically, if the threshold performance goal was achieved, then the determination of each NEO s bonus was to be based on the Company s actual performance as measured against each of the other two performance measures, which were to be equally weighted as 50% of the total target bonus opportunity. If, however, the minimum Actual Adjusted 2015 EBITDA amount was not met, then an NEO would not be eligible to receive payment under the Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue Growth objective.

Actual Adjusted 2015 EBITDA. The following table sets forth the threshold, target, and maximum levels of the Actual Adjusted 2015 EBITDA performance objective, as well as the multiplier that would be applied to the portion of the eligible bonus upon achievement of this performance objective, which constituted 50% of the target bonus opportunity:

Actual Adjusted 2015 EBITDA Metric	Multiplier
Less than \$86 million	0%
\$86 million	45%
\$88 million	50%
\$91 million or greater	66.875%

In the event of Actual Adjusted 2015 EBITDA between \$86 million and \$91 million, the multiplier was to be calculated between each designated segment on a linear basis.

Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue Growth. If Actual Adjusted 2015 EBITDA equaled or exceeded \$86 million, then each NEO would also be eligible to receive the portion of his or her eligible bonus based upon the Company s actual performance as measured against the Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue Growth objective.

The following table sets forth the threshold, target, and maximum levels of the Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue Growth performance objective, as well as the multiplier that would be applied to the portion of the eligible bonus upon achievement of this performance objective, which constituted 50% of the target bonus opportunity:

Adjusted Organic Revenue Growth Metric	Multiplier
Less than 9%	0%
9%	45%
10%	50%
11% or greater	66.875%

In the event of Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue Growth between 9% and 11%, the multiplier was to be calculated between each designated segment on a linear basis.

#### 2015 Annual Incentive Award Decisions

In February 2016, the Compensation Committee assessed performance against the three performance objectives under the 2015 Executive Bonus Plan. We determined that, for 2015, the Company met the threshold Net Income metric, the Company achieved Actual Adjusted 2015 EBITDA that resulted in a multiplier of 66.875% for this metric, and the Company achieved Actual Adjusted Organic Revenue Growth that resulted in a multiplier of 66.875% for this metric.

Applying the formula in the 2015 Executive Bonus Plan, our achievement percentage under the plan was at 133.75%, the maximum level, and the following annual bonus payments were made to the NEOs and, in the case of the CEO, the independent members of the Board also approved the bonus payment:

			Actual Bonus Award
	Target Annual Incentive Award Opportunity (as a	Actual Bonus Award	(as a percentage of base
Named Executive Officers	percentage of base salary)	(\$)	salary)
Joseph L. Jackson	100%	936,250	133.75%
Colm M. Callan	60%	272,850	80.25%
Edgar O. Montes	75%	401,250	100.31%
Kimberly L. Wilford	60%	264,825	80.25%

The annual bonuses paid to the NEOs for 2015 are also set forth in the Summary Compensation Table, which appears later on in this report.

#### Long-Term Incentive Compensation

The Compensation Committee uses a portfolio approach in designing the long-term incentive compensation opportunities for the NEOs to both align their interests with the interests of the Company s stockholders and to enable them to participate in the creation of sustainable long-term value for those stockholders. In addition, to the extent long-term incentives are awarded to the NEOs, these awards serve our retention objectives, as they must be earned over an extended period based on continued service with the Company.

#### Grant of Performance-Based RSUs

In February 2015, the Compensation Committee reviewed the long-term incentive opportunities and the target total direct compensation levels of the NEOs to assess the market competitiveness and retention strength of each individual s outstanding and unvested equity awards. Based on this review, the Compensation Committee granted performance-based RSU awards to our NEOs, as described in further detail below. The equity awards

granted to the CEO were approved by the independent members of the Board. In making these awards, we also considered a competitive market analysis performed by Compensia, the recommendations of our CEO (except regarding his own equity awards) and the other factors described above.

The value of each NEO s annual equity award was delivered in the form of a performance-based RSU award that may be settled for shares of the Company s Common Stock only if the Company meets or exceeds pre-established target levels for revenue growth and profitability for the three-year performance period from 2015 through 2017. The Compensation Committee believed that performance-based RSU awards offered an economically efficient way to place the NEOs in the same position as a stockholder because the amount that he or she ultimately receives from the award depends on his or her ability to (i) contribute to the successful execution of long-term financial objectives and (ii) achieve those objectives in a manner that is reflected in the actual value of the shares of the Company s Common Stock that are earned under the award. The measures used in granting the equity awards are appropriately different from the measures used in the 2015 Executive Bonus Plan. In addition to a longer performance period, the revenue measure includes both organic revenue growth as well as revenue growth achieved from acquisitions and uses EBITDA margins as the threshold. The Compensation Committee believes the use of such measures was an appropriate way to reinforce the emphasis on growing the business while maintaining profitability—an outcome that we believes is critical to enhancing the Company s stock price and creating sustainable long-term stockholder value.

In determining the size of the performance-based RSUs, the Compensation Committee or, in the case of our CEO, the independent Board members exercised its discretion to set the amount of the equity award at levels we believed were market competitive, but also provided a retention incentive to each NEO over the long-term.

The equity awards granted to the NEOs were:

	Performance-Based RSU Award
Named Executive Officer	(target number of shares)
Joseph L. Jackson	60,000
Colm M. Callan	20,000
Edgar O. Montes	40,000
Kimberly L. Wilford	20,000

The performance-based RSU awards will be settled for shares of the Company s Common Stock, if any, earned at the end of a three-year performance period from 2015 through 2017 based on actual achievement compared to the pre-established target levels for adjusted EBITDA margin and compound revenue growth for the performance period. For any shares of the award to be earned, the Company must achieve an adjusted EBITDA margin equal to or greater than 22% for the performance period and the Company s compound revenue growth must be at least 10% for the performance period. Assuming that the threshold performance level for adjusted EBITDA margin is met, the various payout for each level of compound revenue growth for the performance period will be:

Compound Revenue Growth Metric	Percentage of Target Shares Earned
Less than 10%	0%
At least 10% but less than 15%	50% - 100%
At least 15% but less than 20%	100% - 150%
20% or greater	150%

Between the threshold, target, and maximum payout levels, the number of shares of our common stock earned will be based on a linear interpolation (with fractional shares rounded up to the nearest whole share).

For an NEO to earn any shares of the Company s Common Stock subject to his or her performance-based RSU award, he or she must maintain continued status as a service provider to the Company through the

Table of Contents 50

34

#### **Table of Contents**

determination date (date subsequent to December 31, 2017, on which the Compensation Committee of the Board determines achievement against the applicable performance goal(s) for the performance period).

The performance-based RSU awards also provide for special vesting provisions in the event of an involuntary termination of employment and/or a change in control of the Company, as discussed in Post-Employment Compensation below.

The equity awards granted to the NEOs are also set forth in the Summary Compensation Table and the Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table, which appear later on in this report.

### Achievement of 2013 Performance-Based RSUs

In February 2016, the Compensation Committee determined that 150% of the performance-based RSUs granted to our NEOs in 2013 (the RSUs ) would vest based on the Company s achievements against the pre-established metrics during the performance period. In making this determination, the Compensation Committee reviewed the Company s achievements during the performance period against its average annual EBITDA margin target and compound revenue growth target. For any of the 2013 RSUs to vest, the Company had to achieve an average annual EBITDA margin equal to or greater than 22% for the performance period. If the Company achieved its average annual EBITDA margin metric, then the number of 2013 RSUs that actually would vest is based on the achievements in compound revenue growth during the performance period applying the same formula as described above for the 2015 performance-based RSUs. The performance period ran from January 1, 2013 through December 31, 2015. The Compensation Committee determined that, for each metric, the Company s performance exceeded the maximum levels of performance resulting in a payout at the maximum level.

#### Retirement, Welfare and Health Benefits

The Company maintains a tax-qualified Section 401(k) retirement plan for all employees who satisfy certain eligibility requirements, including requirements relating to length of service. Under the Company s Section 401(k) plan, employees may elect to defer a portion of their eligible compensation, subject to annual Code limits. Employees can make contributions to the plan on a before-tax basis, after-tax Roth basis, or a combination of both of up to 85% of their eligible compensation, subject to the maximum amount prescribed by the Internal Revenue Service.

Under the Section 401(k) plan, the Company provides discretionary matching contributions equal to 30% of the first 6% of an employee s contributions, up to a maximum of 1.8% of the employee s eligible compensation. The Company intends for the Section 401(k) plan to qualify under Sections 401(a) and 501(a) of the Code so before-tax contributions by employees to the plan, and income earned on before-tax contributions and after-tax Roth contributions, are not taxable to employees until withdrawn from the plan. After-tax Roth contributions to the Section 401(k) plan are distributed tax free under certain circumstances.

The NEOs are eligible to participate in the same group insurance and employee benefit plans as other full-time employees of the Company. The Company provides employee benefits to all eligible employees, including the NEOs, which we believe are reasonable and consistent with our overall objective to better enable the Company to attract and retain employees. These benefits include medical, dental and vision benefits, medical and dependent care flexible spending accounts, short-term and long-term disability insurance, accidental death and dismemberment insurance, basic life insurance coverage, and business travel accident insurance.

The Company designs its employee benefit plans to be affordable and competitive in relation to the market, and compliant with applicable laws and practices. The Company adjusts its employee benefit plans as needed based upon regular monitoring of applicable laws and practices and the competitive market.

35

Perquisites and Other Personal Benefits

Currently, we do not view perquisites or other personal benefits as a significant component of the executive compensation program. Accordingly, we do not provide perquisites to the NEOs, except in situations where we believe it is appropriate to assist an individual in the performance of his or her duties, to make him or her more efficient and effective, and for recruitment and retention purposes. During 2015, none of the NEOs received perquisites or other personal benefits that were, in the aggregate, \$10,000 or more for each NEO.

In the future, we may provide perquisites or other personal benefits in limited circumstances, such as where we believe it is appropriate to assist an individual NEO in the performance of his or her duties, to make him or her more efficient and effective, and for recruitment, motivation, or retention purposes. All future practices with respect to perquisites or other personal benefits will be approved and subject to periodic review by the Compensation Committee.

#### **Employment Agreement**

The Company has entered into a written employment agreement with our CEO, which was subsequently amended and restated in November 2010. This agreement was approved on our behalf by the Board. This agreement provides for at will employment and, as amended and restated, sets forth his compensation arrangements, including his annual base salary and a target annual bonus opportunity. In addition, the agreement provides for certain payments and benefits in the event of an involuntary termination of employment, including an involuntary termination of employment in connection with a change in control of the Company.

For a more detailed description of the CEO s employment agreement and a more detailed description of the terms and conditions of his post-employment compensation arrangements as contained in his employment agreement, see Employment Agreements and Executive Severance Benefit Agreements, which appears later on in this report.

#### Post-Employment Compensation

The CEO s employment agreement and, in the case of the other NEOs, individual executive severance benefit agreements, provide for certain payments and benefits in the event of a qualifying termination of employment, including a termination of employment in connection with a change in control of the Company. We believe that these agreements will enable the NEOs to maintain their focus and dedication to their responsibilities to help maximize shareholder value by minimizing distractions due to the possibility of an involuntary termination of employment or a termination of employment in connection with a potential change in control of the Company. We also believe that these arrangements further our interest in encouraging retention among our NEOs.

In addition, certain of the equity awards granted to the NEOs provide for the following:

Stock Options Awards to NEOs and Time-Based RSU Awards to Mr. Callan

The stock options for shares of the Company s Common Stock, as well as the time-based RSU award to Mr. Callan, provide that the unvested shares of the Company s Common Stock subject to such options will vest in full (i) in the event of a termination of employment by reason of death or disability or (ii) in the event of an involuntary termination of employment on or within 24 months following a change in control of the Company (a double-trigger arrangement).

36

Performance-Based RSU Awards

The performance-based RSU awards that may be settled for shares of the Company s Common Stock provide that:

in the event of a termination of employment by reason of death or disability, the unvested target number of shares subject to such award will vest in full; and

in the event of a change in control of the Company and subject to continued service through such date:

the number of shares subject to the award that would have vested on the date of the change in control had the award been subject to a three-year monthly time-based vesting schedule as of the date of grant will immediately vest;

the remaining shares subject to the award, if any, will vest in equal monthly installments through the three-year anniversary of the date of grant subject to continued service with us through each applicable vesting date; and

notwithstanding the foregoing, if on or within 24 months following the change in control, the employment of an NEO is involuntarily terminated or terminates by reason of death or disability, then the unvested target number of shares subject to the award will vest in full.

#### Other Compensation Policies

Stock Ownership Guidelines

In 2014, we adopted stock ownership guidelines for the NEOs to help ensure there is a strong alignment between their interests and the interests of the Company s stockholders. Under these guidelines, each NEO is expected to own and hold shares of the Company s Common Stock valued at a multiple of his or her annual base salary:

Executive Officer Subject to Ownership Policy Chief Executive Officer Other NEOs

Each NEO is in compliance with the ownership guidelines.

Minimum Required Level of Stock Ownership

Three times current annual base salary One times current annual base salary

For the stock ownership guidelines, the value of the Company s Common Stock is based on the 100-day trailing average of the market price of the Company s Common Stock as of the last trading day of each fiscal year. Shares of the Company s Common Stock that count towards satisfying the stock ownership guideline include all beneficially owned shares, shares subject to vested and unexercised stock options and unvested RSU awards to be settled in shares of the Company s Common Stock.

Hedging and Pledging Policies

The Company has established an Insider Trading Policy which, among other things, prohibits short sales, engaging in transactions in publicly-traded options (such as puts and calls) and other derivative securities relating to the Company s Common Stock. This prohibition extends to any hedging or similar transaction designed to decrease the risks associated with holding the Company s securities. In addition, the NEOs are prohibited from pledging any of the Company s securities as collateral for a loan and from holding any of the Company s securities in a margin account.

**Equity Award Grant Policy** 

We grant equity awards to Company employees, including the NEOs under the Company  $\,$  s 2010 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended and restated. Generally, for purposes of this plan, the grant date of all equity awards

is the date on which the Compensation Committee approves the award. We may set the grant date of an equity award, however, after the date of approval.

The Compensation Committee has not delegated authority to grant equity awards under the 2010 Equity Incentive Plan. We do not intend to establish any program, plan, or practice of timing the grant of equity awards in coordination with the release of material non-public information likely to result in any increase or decrease in the value of the Company s Common Stock.

Compensation Recovery ( Clawback ) Policy

If the Company s financial statements must be restated due to material noncompliance with any financial reporting requirement or as required under any applicable securities law, any award paid to an NEO where the Compensation Committee has determined that the financial restatement has occurred will be deemed not to have been properly earned and we may recover from the NEO the amount by which the award exceeded the amount earned had our statements been accurate and initially filed as restated, as determined by the Compensation Committee.

### **Tax and Accounting Considerations**

### Deductibility of Executive Compensation

Internal Revenue Code Section 162(m), or Section 162(m), limits the amount that the Company may deduct for compensation paid to the CEO and to certain other highly compensated officers to \$1,000,000 per person, unless certain exemption requirements are met. Exemptions to this deductibility limit may be made for various forms of performance-based compensation. In addition to salary and performance-based cash incentive compensation, upon the exercise of stock options, the excess of the market price over the option price, or option spread, is treated as compensation and accordingly, in any year, such exercise may cause an officer s total compensation to exceed \$1,000,000. While the Compensation Committee cannot predict how the deductibility limit may impact the compensation program in future years, we intend to maintain an approach to executive compensation that strongly links pay to performance. In addition, while the Compensation Committee has not adopted a formal policy regarding tax deductibility of compensation paid to our NEOs, we consider tax deductibility under Section 162(m) as a factor in compensation structure. We may pay compensation or grant equity awards to our executive officers that have their deductibility limited by Section 162(m) if we believe that such compensation is appropriate. For 2015, no compensation paid had its deductibility limited by Section 162(m).

## Taxation of Parachute Payments and Deferred Compensation

We do not provide any executive officer, including any NEO, with a gross-up or other reimbursement payment for any tax liability that he or she might owe as a result of the application of Sections 280G, 4999, or 409A of the Code during 2015 and we have not agreed and are not otherwise obligated to provide any NEOs with such a gross-up. Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code provide that executive officers and directors who hold significant equity interests and certain other service providers may be subject to an excise tax if they receive payments or benefits in connection with a change in control that exceeds certain prescribed limits, and that we, or a successor, may forfeit a deduction on the amounts subject to this additional tax. Section 409A of the Code also imposes additional significant taxes on the individual in the event that an executive officer, director or other service provider receives deferred compensation that does not meet the requirements of Section 409A of the Code.

#### **Accounting Treatment**

The Company follows Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standards Codification Topic 718, Stock Compensation, or ASC Topic 718, for its stock-based awards. ASC Topic 718 requires companies to

38

measure the compensation expense for all share-based payment awards made to employees and directors, including stock options and RSU awards, based on the grant date fair value of these awards.

## **Summary Compensation Table**

The following table presents information concerning the total compensation of the NEOs, for services rendered to the Company in all capacities during the fiscal years ended December 31, 2013, 2014 and 2015.

39

#### **Summary Compensation Table**

Name and Principal					Option	Non-equity Incentive Plan			One-Time Performance-	Total Ordinary Course
n tit	*7	Salary	Bonus	Stock	Awards (\$) C			7D 4 1 (d)	Based Equity	Compensation
Position	Year	(\$)	(\$) (1)	Awards (\$)	(2)	(., ( ,	Compensation(\$)	Total (\$)	Award (\$) (4)	(\$) (5)
Joseph L. Jackson	2015	691,667		3,666,000(6)		936,250	11,835(7)	5,305,752		5,305,752
Chief Executive Officer	2014	639,583		6,651,430(8)	1,694,400	869,375	13,921(9)	9,868,709	(4,938,430)(10)	4,930,279
	2013	566,667	100,000	1,425,600(11)	1,461,513	802,500	4,741(12)	4,361,021		4,361,021
Colm M. Callan	2015	338,333		1,222,000(13)		272,850	4,770(14)	1,837,953		1,837,953
Chief Financial Officer	2014	108,750		1,428,000(15)	939,495	88,275	38(16)	2,564,558		2,564,558
Edgar O. Montes	2015	390,000		2,444,000(17)		401,250	10,435(18)	3,245,685		3,245,685
Chief Operating Officer	2014	335,833		2,343,432(19)	677,770	272,850	12,691(20)	3,642,576	(1,629,682)(21)	2,012,894
	2013	303,067	50,000	594,000(22)	584,605	256,800	4,741(12)	1,793,213		1,793,213
Kimberly L. Wilford	2015	328,333		1,222,000(13)		264,825	4,770(14)	1,819,928		1,819,928
Senior Vice President,	2014	317,917		2,343,432(19)	677,770	256,800	18,052(23)	3,613,971	(1,629,682)(21)	1,984,289
General Counsel and Corporate Secretary	2013	291,425	50,000	594,000(22)	584,605	248,775	4,689(24)	1,773,494		1,773,494

- (1) Amounts represent discretionary bonus approved by the compensation committee and paid in recognition of a successful completion of the Company s initial public offering and follow-on public offering for all NEOs, except for Mr. Montes, whose amount is in recognition of the Company s successful implementation of several new key clients.
- (2) Amounts represent the aggregate fair market value of options granted in the fiscal years ended December 31, 2013, 2014 and 2015 to the NEOs calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718 without regard to estimated forfeitures. See Note 11 to our consolidated financial statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 for a discussion of assumptions made in determining the grant date fair value and compensation expense of our stock options.
- (3) Amounts represent the total performance-based bonuses earned for services rendered in 2013, 2014 and 2015 under our Executive Bonus Plan.
- (4) Amount represents the aggregate fair value of price-vested restricted stock units, or RSUs, granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718. Because of the upside potential associated with these awards, the accounting fair value calculated under ASC 718 exceeds the face value of the number of shares earned at target.
- (5) Excludes the fair value of the price-vested RSUs disclosed separately in the column titled One-Time Performance-Based Equity Award .
- (6) Amount represents the aggregate fair market value of performance RSUs granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718 assuming that the target performance objectives are met. Performance RSUs will vest based on achievement of performance objectives during the performance period from January 1, 2015 through December 31, 2017. If performance targets are met or exceeded, amounts vested can be increased up to 150% of the initial targeted RSU award, which would result in a grant date aggregate fair market value of \$5,499,000.
- (7) Amount represents (i) \$4,770 in 401(k) matching contribution by us and (ii) \$7,065 in expenses associated with the use of advisors for financial and tax preparation and planning.

40

- (8) Amount includes the fair value of the price-vested RSUs disclosed separately in the column titled One-Time Performance-Based Equity Award . Amount represents the aggregate fair market value of performance RSUs granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718 assuming that the target performance objectives are met. Performance RSUs will vest based on achievement of performance objectives during the performance period from January 1, 2014 through December 31, 2016. If performance targets are met or exceeded, amounts vested can be increased up to 150% of the initial targeted RSU award, which would result in a grant date aggregate fair market value of \$2,569,500. Price-vested RSUs vest based on achievement of pre-established stock price milestones for a sustained time during a three-year performance period from April 8, 2014 through April 7, 2017. If the per share price meets or exceeds the maximum pre-established stock price milestone, then the amounts vested can be increased up to 200% of the initial targeted RSU award, which would result in a grant date aggregate fair value of \$9,876,860.
- (9) Amount represents (i) \$4,680 in 401(k) matching contribution by us and (ii) \$141 in Life Insurance gross-up and (iii) \$9,100 in expenses associated with the use of advisors for financial and tax preparation and planning.
- (10) Amount represents the aggregate fair market value of price-vested RSUs granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718. If the per share price meets or exceeds the maximum pre-established stock price milestone during the performance period from April 8, 2014 through April 7, 2017, then the amounts vested can be increased up to 200% of initial targeted RSU award, which would result in a grant date aggregate fair market value of \$9,876,860.
- (11) Amount represents the aggregate fair market value of RSUs granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2013 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718 assuming that target performance objectives are met. On February 11, 2016, the Compensation Committee determined that performance objectives during the performance period January 1, 2013 through December 31, 2015 were met and actual shares vested were 150% of initial targeted RSU awards. The value of the actual payout based on grant date fair value is \$2,138,400.
- (12) Amount represents (i) \$4,590 in 401(k) matching contribution by us and (ii) \$151.06 in Life Insurance gross-up.
- (13) Amount represents the aggregate fair market value of performance RSUs granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718 assuming that the target performance objectives are met. Performance RSUs will vest based on achievement of performance objectives during the performance period from January 1, 2015 through December 31, 2017. If performance targets are met or exceeded, amounts vested can be increased up to 150% of the initial targeted RSU award, which would result in a grant date aggregate fair market value of \$1,833,000.
- (14) Amount represents \$4,770 in 401(k) matching contribution by us.
- (15) Amount represents the aggregate fair market value of time-based RSUs granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718. RSUs will vest in four equal annual installments on each of the four anniversaries of the vesting commencement date of September 2, 2014.
- (16) Amount represents \$38 in Life Insurance gross-up.
- (17) Amount represents the aggregate fair market value of performance RSUs granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718 assuming that the target performance objectives are met. Performance RSUs will vest based on achievement of performance objectives during the performance period from January 1, 2015 through December 31, 2017. If performance targets are met or exceeded, amounts vested can be increased up to 150% of the initial targeted RSU award, which would result in a grant date aggregate fair market value of \$3,666,000.
- (18) Amount represents (i) \$4,770 in 401(k) matching contribution by us and (ii) \$5,665 in expenses associated with the use of advisors for financial and tax preparation and planning.
- (19) Amount includes the fair value of the price-vested RSUs disclosed separately in the column titled One-Time Performance-Based Equity Award . Amount represents the aggregate fair market value of performance RSUs granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718 assuming that the target performance objectives are met. Performance RSUs will vest based on achievement of performance objectives during the performance period from January 1, 2014 through

41

December 31, 2016. If performance targets are met or exceeded, amounts vested can be increased up to 150% of the initial targeted RSU award, which would result in a grant date aggregate fair market value of \$1,070,625. Price-vested RSUs vest based on achievement of pre-established stock price milestones for a sustained time during a three-year performance period from April 8, 2014 through April 7, 2017. If the per share price meets or exceeds the maximum pre-established stock price milestone, then the amounts vested can be increased up to 200% of the initial targeted RSU award, which would result in a grant date aggregate fair value of \$3,259,364.

- (20) Amount represents (i) \$4,680 in 401(k) matching contribution by us and (ii) \$141.31 in Life Insurance gross-up and (iii) \$7,870 in expenses associated with the use of advisors for financial and tax preparation and planning.
- (21) Amount represents the aggregate fair market value of price-vested RSUs granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718. If the per share price meets or exceeds the maximum pre-established stock price milestone during the performance period from April 8, 2014 through April 7, 2017, then the amounts vested can be increased up to 200% of initial targeted RSU award, which would result in a grant date aggregate fair market value of \$3,259,364.
- (22) Amount represents the aggregate fair market value of RSUs granted in the fiscal year ended December 31, 2013 and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718 assuming that target performance objectives are met. On February 11, 2016, the Compensation Committee determined that performance objectives during the performance period January 1, 2013 through December 31, 2015 were met and actual shares vested were 150% of initial targeted RSU awards. The value of the actual payout based on grant date fair value is \$891,000
- (23) Amount represents (i) \$4,680 in 401(k) matching contribution by us and (ii) \$92 in Life Insurance gross-up and (iii) \$13,280 in expenses associated with the use of advisors for financial and tax preparation and planning.
- (24) Amount represents (i) \$4,590 in 401(k) matching contribution by us and (ii) \$98.52 in Life Insurance gross-up.

42

#### Plan-Based Awards for Fiscal 2015

The following table provides information regarding grants of all awards to each of the NEOs during fiscal 2015.

			Estimated Future Payouts Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards (1)		Under E	ted Future quity Ince Awards (2	ntive Plan	Grant Date Fair Value/ Incremental Fair Value of Stock	
Name	Grant Date	Date of Board Action	Threshold (\$)	Target (\$)	Maximum (\$)	Threshold (#)	Target (#)	Maximum (#)	and Option Awards (\$) (3)
Joseph L. Jackson	2/18/15	2/18/15	630,000	700,000	936,250	30,000	60,000	90,000	3,666,000
Colm M. Callan	2/18/15	2/18/15	183,600	204,000	272,850	10,000	20,000	30,000	1,222,000
Edgar O. Montes	2/18/15	2/18/15	270,000	300,000	401,250	20,000	40,000	60,000	2,444,000
Kimberly L. Wilford	2/18/15	2/18/15	178,200	198,000	264,825	10,000	20,000	30,000	1,222,000

- (1) Represents awards granted under our 2015 Executive Bonus Plan that were earned based on performance in 2015. These columns show the awards that were possible at the threshold, target and maximum levels of performance. The column titled Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation in the Summary Compensation Table shows the actual awards earned in 2015 by our NEOs under our 2015 Executive Bonus Plan.
- (2) Represents awards of performance RSUs granted under our 2010 Equity Incentive Plan that will vest on a determination date in 2018 based on the Company s achievements against its (A) average annual EBITDA margin target for the performance period and (B) compound revenue growth target for the performance period. The columns show the awards that are possible at threshold, target and maximum levels of performance. If performance targets are met or exceeded, amounts vested can be increased up to 150% of the initial targeted RSU award. The performance period runs from January 1, 2015 through December 31, 2017. The vesting of RSUs is contingent on the recipient s continued status as our service provider through the applicable vesting date.
- (3) Amounts in this column represent the grant date fair value of restricted stock unit, or RSU; awards are calculated by multiplying the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant by the number of target grants.

43

#### Outstanding Equity Awards at 2015 Fiscal Year-End

The following table presents information concerning all outstanding equity awards held by each of the NEOs as of December 31, 2015.

			Option Awa	Stock Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of	Awards  Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or			
Name	Grant Date	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options: (#) Exercisable	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options: (#) Unexercisable	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options (#)	Option Exercise Price (\$)	Option Expiration Date	Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (#)	Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (\$)
Joseph L. Jackson	5/25/2007(1)	174,905(2)	Unexercisable	(#)	9.42	5/25/2017	(#)	vesteu (\$)
Joseph L. Jackson	5/7/2009(1)	6,250(2)			6.14	5/7/2019		
	5/6/2010(1)	42,500(2)			5.32	5/6/2020		
	5/6/2010(1)	142,500(2)			5.32	5/6/2020		
	11/4/2010(3)	150,000(2)			6.18	11/4/2020		
	2/9/2012(3)	150,000(2)			9.59	2/9/2022		
	3/6/2013(1)	85,954	39,046		23.76	3/6/2023	90,000(4)	4,083,300
	2/24/2014(1)	28,654	33,846		57.10	2/24/2024	30,000(4)	1,361,100
	4/8/2014(6)						100,000	4,537,000
	2/18/2015(7)						60,000	2,722,200
Colm M. Callan	9/2/2014(1)	15,624	34,376		40.80	9/2/2024	26,250(8)	1,190,963
	2/18/2015(7)	- /-	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,				20,000	907,400
Edgar O. Montes	5/29/2009(1)	25,000(2)			6.14	5/29/2019	7,	,
2	5/6/2010(1)	30,000(2)			5.32	5/6/2020		
	11/4/2010(3)	20,000(2)			6.18	11/4/2020		
	2/9/2012(3)	40,000(2)			9.59	2/9/2022		
	3/6/2013(1)	34,382	15,618		23.76	3/6/2023	37,500(9)	1,701,375
	2/24/2014(1)	11,460	13,540		57.10	2/24/2024	12,500(5)	567,125
	4/8/2014(6)	·					33,000	1,497,210
	2/18/2015(7)						40,000	1,814,800
Kimberly L. Wilford	2/9/2012(3)	40,000(2)			9.59	2/9/2022		
•	3/6/2013(1)	34,382	15,618		23.76	3/6/2023	37,500(9)	1,701,375
	2/24/2014(1)	11,460	13,540		57.10	2/24/2024	12,500(5)	567,125
	4/8/2014(6)						33,000	1,497,210
	2/18/2015(7)						20,000	907,400

<sup>(1)</sup> Twenty-five percent of the shares vest on the first anniversary of the vesting commencement date, and an additional 1/48th of the shares vest on each of the 36 succeeding monthly anniversaries of the vesting commencement date, subject to the respective NEO s continued status as our service provider through the applicable vesting date. The options contain an early exercise feature subject to our right of repurchase.

<sup>(2)</sup> This option is fully vested.

<sup>(3)</sup> The shares subject to the option vest in full on the seven-year anniversary of the grant date; provided, however, (a) 25% of each grant will vest immediately if certain financial performance goals are met, (b) 25% of each grant vested upon the successful listing of our Common Stock on the NYSE and (c) the remaining 50% of each grant will vest immediately if both (a) and (b) occur, subject to the respective NEO s continued status as our service provider through the applicable vesting date. The options contain an early exercise feature subject to our right of repurchase.

<sup>(4)</sup> The performance restricted stock units, or RSUs, reported are actual shares vested based on performance objectives being met for the performance period January 1, 2013 through December 31, 2015. The grant award previously reported was 60,000 assuming that target performance objectives were met.

<sup>(5)</sup> The performance RSUs will vest on a determination date in 2017 based on the Company s achievements against its (A) average annual EBITDA margin target for the performance period and (B) compound revenue growth target for the performance period. If performance targets are met or exceeded, amounts vested can be increased up to 150% of the initial targeted RSU award. The performance period runs from January 1, 2014 through December 31, 2016. The vesting

of RSUs is contingent on the NEO s continued status as our service provider through the applicable vesting date.

(6) The one-time price-vested RSUs will vest on a determination date in 2017 based on achievement of pre-established stock price milestones for a sustained time during a three-year performance period from April 8, 2014 through April 7, 2017. If the per share price meets or exceeds the maximum pre-established stock price milestone, then the amounts vested can be increased up to 200% of initial

44

- targeted RSU award. The vesting of RSUs is contingent on the recipient s continued status as our service provider through the applicable vesting date.
- (7) The performance RSUs will vest on a determination date in 2018 based on the Company s achievements against its (A) average annual EBITDA margin target for the performance period and (B) compound revenue growth target for the performance period. If performance targets are met or exceeded, amounts vested can be increased up to 150% of the initial targeted RSU award. The performance period runs from January 1, 2015 through December 31, 2017. The vesting of RSUs is contingent on the NEO s continued status as our service provider through the applicable vesting date.
- (8) RSUs will vest in four equal annual installments on each of the four anniversaries of the vesting commencement date of September 2, 2014.
- (9) The performance RSUs reported are actual shares vested based on performance objectives being met for the performance period January 1, 2013 through December 31, 2015. The grant award previously reported was 25,000 assuming that target performance objectives were met.

## Option Exercises and Stock Vested During Fiscal 2015

The following table presents certain information regarding options exercised by the NEOs in fiscal 2015. The value realized upon exercise of stock options is calculated based on the difference between the market price of the Company s common stock upon exercise and the exercise price of the options.

Name	Number of Shares Acquired on Exercise (#)	Value Realized on Exercise (\$)	Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (#)	Value Realized on Vesting (\$)
Joseph L. Jackson	95,095	4,478,624	` '	,
Colm M. Callan			8,750	384,475
Edgar O. Montes				

#### Kimberly L. Wilford

#### Pension Benefits & Nonqualified Deferred Compensation

The Company does not provide a pension plan for its employees and no NEOs participated in a nonqualified deferred compensation plan during fiscal 2015.

#### **Equity Compensation Plan Information**

The following table sets forth information regarding outstanding stock options and the shares of the Company s Common Stock reserved for future issuance under the Company s equity compensation plans as of December 31, 2015.

	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights (#)	Weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights (\$)	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in column (a)) (#)
Plan Category	(a)	<b>(b)</b>	(c)
Equity compensation plans approved by			
security holders	3,037,604 (1)	25.18	3,555,240 (2)
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders			
Total	3,037,604	25.18	3,555,240

(1)

Consists of the 2000 Stock Option/Stock Issuance Plan, the 2010 Equity Incentive Plan and the 2012 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. The 2000 Stock Option/Stock Issuance Plan terminated in 2010 and as a result, no additional awards will be granted under the 2000 Stock Option/Stock Issuance Plan. However, the

2000 Stock Option/Stock Issuance Plan will continue to govern the terms and conditions of the outstanding awards previously granted thereunder. Our 2010 Equity Incentive Plan provides for annual increases in the number of shares available for issuance thereunder on the first day of each fiscal year, beginning with the 2011 fiscal year, equal to the least of (i) 1,500,000 shares of our Common Stock, (ii) four percent (4%) of the outstanding shares of our Common Stock on the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal year, or (iii) such lesser amount as our Board may determine. Our 2012 Employee Stock Purchase Plan provides for annual increases in the number of shares available for issuance thereunder on the first day of each fiscal year equal to the least of (i) 500,000 shares of our Common Stock, (ii) one percent (1%) of the outstanding shares of our Common Stock on the first day of the fiscal year, or (iii) such lesser amount as our Board or a designated committee acting as administrator of the plan may determine.

(2) The amount reported includes 1,228,060 shares available for purchase under the 2012 Employee Stock Purchase Plan at the end of fiscal 2015.

#### Employment Agreement and Executive Severance Benefit Agreements

#### All NEOs

The options and RSUs granted to our NEOs since 2013 will fully vest in the event of an involuntary termination of his or her employment with the Company or his or her termination of employment by reason of death or disability, in either case, within 24 months following a change in control of the Company. In addition, in the event a change in control that occurs prior to the determination date for measuring achievement of the applicable performance-based vesting conditions for the RSUs, each NEO will immediately vest in the number of RSUs that would have vested on the date of the change in control had the award of RSUs been subject to a three-year monthly time-based vesting schedule as of the grant date, and the remaining RSUs (if any) will vest in equal monthly installments through the three-year anniversary of the grant date, in all cases, subject to continued service with the Company through each applicable vesting date.

In addition, upon the NEO s death or disability, the NEO (or his or her estate) will have until the one-year anniversary of the recipient s date of termination due to death or disability to exercise any outstanding stock options granted since 2013.

The terms involuntary termination, change in control, and disability have the meanings set forth in the applicable RSU and option agreement.

In approving these vesting acceleration terms, the Compensation Committee considered that the vesting acceleration provisions for the existing employment and severance benefit agreements only applied to options in the NEO s existing employment and severance benefit agreements that were vested. In addition, the Compensation Committee, recognizing the possible distraction that a change in control transaction can cause to executives, considered vesting acceleration provisions upon an involuntary termination following a change in control to be appropriate to ensure that the Company retained the NEO s continued dedication through the consummation of a change in control and to provide the NEO with enhanced financial protections following a change in control.

#### Joseph L. Jackson

The Company entered into a second amended and restated employment agreement, or the employment agreement, with Joseph L. Jackson, our Chief Executive Officer, on November 23, 2010. The employment agreement has no specific term and constitutes at will employment. Mr. Jackson s current annual base salary is \$700,000 and he is eligible to receive an annual bonus with a target amount equal to no less than 100% of his then-current salary. The actual annual bonus amount depends on Mr. Jackson s performance and achievement of corporate performance goals set for that year, as determined by the Compensation Committee.

46

The employment agreement provides that in the event of an involuntary termination, if Mr. Jackson executes a general release of claims in favor of us, he will receive at least two months of salary and medical care coverage. If he also enters into and abides by certain covenants, Mr. Jackson will receive payment of his salary over a total period of 12 months and reimbursement (plus a tax gross up for such reimbursement, if applicable) for the cost of medical care coverage through our benefit plans for Mr. Jackson, his spouse and his eligible dependents for a total period of 12 months.

In the event of an involuntary termination of his employment with the Company (i) within 24 months following a change in control of the Company or (ii) during the time between signing a definitive agreement for a change in control transaction and either (x) the closing of such change in control transaction or (y) the termination of such agreement without completion of the proposed change in control transaction, the employment agreement provides that he will receive the severance described above (subject to the execution of a release of claims and covenants as described above), plus: (a) accelerated vesting of certain stock options listed in his employment agreement with respect to the number of shares subject thereto that would have vested had he remained an employee for an additional 24 months; and (b) potential payment of all or a portion of his annual bonus, at the discretion of our Board.

The terms involuntary termination and change in control have the meanings set forth in the employment agreement.

Colm M. Callan, Edgar O. Montes and Kimberly L. Wilford

On January 27, 2011, the Company entered into amended and restated executive severance benefit agreements, or the severance benefit agreements, with Edgar O. Montes and Kimberly L. Wilford. On September 2, 2014 the Company entered into an executive severance benefit agreement with Colm M. Callan. Each severance benefit agreement provides that in the event of an involuntary termination, if the NEO executes a general release of claims in favor of the Company, he or she will receive at least one month of base salary and medical care coverage. If the NEO also enters into and abides by certain covenants, such NEOs will receive payment of his or her salary over a total period of six months and reimbursement (plus a tax gross up for such reimbursement, if applicable) for the cost of medical care coverage through our benefit plans for such NEO and his or her spouse and eligible dependents for a total period of six months.

In the event of an involuntary termination of employment with the Company (i) within 12 months following a change in control of the Company or (ii) during the time between signing a definitive agreement for a change in control transaction and either (x) the closing of such change in control transaction or (y) the termination of such agreement without completion of the proposed change in control transaction, the severance benefit agreements provide that he or she will receive the severance described above (subject to the execution of a release of claims and covenants as described above), plus: (a) accelerated vesting of certain stock options listed in his or her employment agreement with respect to the number of shares subject thereto that would have vested had he or she remained an employee for an additional 18 months; and (b) a prorated payment of such NEO s annual target bonus based on the number of months that he or she was an employee during such fiscal year.

47

The terms involuntary termination and change in control have the meanings set forth in the severance benefit agreements.

	Salary	Bonus	Accelerated Stock Options (1)	Accelerated RSUs (2)	Health Care Benefits	
Triggering Event	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	Total (\$)
Joseph L. Jackson						
Termination Without Cause Not in Connection	700,000(2)				10 407(4)	710 407
with a Change in Control	700,000(3)				18,487(4)	718,487
Termination Without Cause or Constructive	700,000(2)	700 000(5)	0.42.704(6)	11 242 500(6)		12.506.204
Termination after a Change in Control	700,000(3)	700,000(5)	843,784(6)	11,342,500(6)		13,586,284
Change in Control Only Colm M. Callan				6,830,771(7)		6,830,771
Termination Without Cause Not in Connection						
with a Change in Control	170,000(8)				9,244(9)	179,244
Termination Without Cause or Constructive	170,000(8)				9,244(9)	179,244
Termination without Cause of Constructive  Termination after a Change in Control	170,000(8)	204,000(10)	157,098(11)	2,098,363(11)		2,629,461
Change in Control Only	170,000(8)	204,000(10)	137,090(11)	252,076(7)		252,076
Edgar O. Montes				232,070(7)		232,070
Termination Without Cause Not in Connection						
with a Change in Control	200,000(8)				9,244(9)	209,244
Termination Without Cause or Constructive	200,000(0)				),211())	200,211
Termination after a Change in Control	200,000(8)	300,000(10)	337,505(12)	5,013,385(12)		5,850,890
Change in Control Only	200,000(0)	200,000(10)	001,000(12)	2,816,796(7)		2,816,796
Kimberly L. Wilford				_,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		_,,,,,,,,
Termination Without Cause Not in Connection						
with a Change in Control	165,000(8)				6,338(9)	171,338
Termination Without Cause or Constructive	. ()				, ,	
Termination after a Change in Control	165,000(8)	198,000(10)	337,505(13)	4,105,985(13)		4,806,490
Change in Control Only				2,564,721(7)		2,564,721

- (1) Amount reflects the difference between the closing sales price of a share of our common stock on December 31, 2015 (\$45.37) and the per share exercise price for the option. Amounts do not reflect any value for options granted in 2014 to Messrs. Jackson and Montes and Ms. Wilford with an exercise price (\$57.10) in excess of the closing sales price of a share of our common stock on December 31, 2015 (\$45.37)
- (2) Amount reflects the closing sales price of a share of our common stock on December 31, 2015 (\$45.37).
- (3) Upon an involuntary termination, Mr. Jackson would receive payment of his salary over a period of 12 months, provided Mr. Jackson executes a general release of claims and an agreement not to complete with us during the period of time that he receives severance benefits from us
- (4) Upon an involuntary termination, Mr. Jackson would receive reimbursement, and tax gross-up payments for such reimbursement (if applicable), for the cost of medical care coverage through our benefit plans for Mr. Jackson, his spouse and his eligible dependents for a period of 12 months, provided Mr. Jackson agrees to a general release of claims and covenant not to complete with us during the period of time that he receives severance benefits from us. The amount shown is exclusive of the tax gross-up payment.
- (5) Upon an involuntary termination (i) within 24 months of a change in control or (ii) during the time between the signing and closing a definitive agreement for a change in control transaction, Mr. Jackson will be considered for a termination bonus, with the amount of such termination bonus to be determined by our Board subject to achieving corporate and individual performance goals. The amount shown is Mr. Jackson s target annual bonus for 2015.
- (6) As of December 31, 2015, the following shares of common stock would accelerate if Mr. Jackson were terminated without cause or resigned for good reason in connection with a change of control within 24 months following a change in control of us: 39,046 option awards and 250,000 restricted stock units, or RSUs. This calculation includes RSUs that could vest on a change in control, as reported in the Change in Control only column and described under footnote 7.

- (7) Amount is based on vesting in the number of target RSUs that would have vested upon a change in control on December 31, 2015 had the award of RSUs been subject to a three-year monthly time-based vesting schedule as of the grant date. As described in the Achievement of 2013 Performance-Based RSUs section above, following December 31, 2015, we determined that the RSUs granted in 2013 paid out at 150% of the target number.
- (8) Upon an involuntary termination, the NEO would receive payment of his or her salary over a period of six months, provided the NEO executes a general release of claims and an agreement not to complete with us during the period of time that he or she receives severance benefits from us.
- (9) Upon an involuntary termination, the named executive officer would receive reimbursement, and tax gross-up payments for such reimbursement (if applicable), for the cost of medical care coverage through our benefit plans for the named executive officer, his or her spouse and dependents for a period of six months, provided the named executive officer executes a general release of claims and an agreement not to complete with us during the period of time that he or she receives severance benefits from us. The amount shown is exclusive of the tax gross-up payment.
- (10) Upon an involuntary termination (i) within 12 months of a change in control or (ii) during the time between signing and closing a definitive agreement for a change in control transaction, the NEO will be eligible to receive a payment equal to the pro-rata portion of their annual target bonus.
- (11) As of December 31, 2015, the following shares of common stock would accelerate if Mr. Callan were terminated without cause or resigned for good reason in connection with a change of control within 24 months following a change in control of us: 34,376option awards and 46,250 RSUs. This calculation includes RSUs that could vest on a change in control, as reported in the Change in Control only column and described under footnote 7.
- (12) As of December 31, 2015, the following shares of common stock would accelerate if Mr. Montes were terminated without cause or resigned for good reason in connection with a change of control(: 15,618 option awards and 110,500 RSUs. This calculation includes RSUs that could vest on a change in control, as reported in the Change in Control only column and described under footnote 7.
- (13) As of December 31, 2015, the following shares of common stock would accelerate if Ms. Wilford were terminated without cause or resigned for good reason in connection with a change of control: 15,618 option awards and 90,500 RSUs. This calculation includes RSUs that could vest on a change in control, as reported in the Change in Control only column and described under footnote 7.

## 401(k) Plan

The Company maintains a tax qualified 401(k) retirement plan for all employees who satisfy certain eligibility requirements, including requirements relating to length of service. Under our 401(k) plan, employees may elect to defer a portion of their eligible compensation, subject to applicable annual Code limits. Employees can make contributions to the plan on a before tax basis, after tax Roth basis, or a combination of both up to 85% of their eligible compensation, subject to the maximum amount prescribed by the Internal Revenue Service. Under the 401(k) plan, the Company provides discretionary matching contributions at 30% of the first 6% of the employee contribution, up to a maximum of 1.8% of the employee s eligible compensation. The Company intends for the 401(k) plan to qualify under Section 401(a) and 501(a) of the Code so that before tax contributions by employees to the 401(k) plan, and income earned on before tax contributions and after tax Roth contributions, are not taxable to employees until withdrawn from the 401(k) plan. After tax Roth contributions by employees to the 401(k) plan are distributed tax free under certain circumstances.

49

#### COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS

The following table provides information concerning the compensation paid by the Company to each non-employee directors for fiscal 2015. The CEO did not receive additional compensation for his service as a director and, consequently, is not included in the table. The compensation received by the CEO as an employee is presented in the Summary Compensation Table, which appears above in this report.

Name	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash (\$)	Stock Awards (\$) (1)	Option Awards (\$)	Total (\$)
Thomas A. Bevilacqua (2)	(1)	159,984	(,,	159,984
Bruce G. Bodaken (3)	34,500	159,984		194,484
Mariann Byerwalter (4)	44,500	159,984		204,484
Jerome D. Gramaglia (5)	43,000	159,984		202,984
John W. Larson (6)	56,500	159,984		216,484
Edward C. Nafus (7)	39,500	159,984		199,484

- (1) The amounts shown reflect the aggregate grant date fair value of stock awards granted, respectively, determined in accordance with ASC Topic 718. See Note 11 of the Consolidated Financial Statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 regarding assumptions underlying valuation of equity awards. These amounts do not correspond to the actual value that may be recognized by the directors. As of December 31, 2015 each of the directors held 3,442 unvested RSUs.
- (2) As of December 31, 2015, Mr. Bevilacqua held options to purchase 15,500 shares of Common Stock.
- (3) As of December 31, 2015, Mr. Bodaken held options to purchase 10,000 shares of Common Stock.
- (4) As of December 31, 2015, Ms. Byerwalter held no options to purchase shares of Common Stock.
- (5) As of December 31, 2015, Mr. Gramaglia held options to purchase 44,075 shares of Common Stock.
- (6) As of December 31, 2015, Mr. Larson held options to purchase 79,750 shares of Common Stock.
- (7) As of December 31, 2015, Mr. Nafus held options to purchase 28,000 shares of Common Stock.

#### Standard Compensation Arrangements for Non-Employee Directors

Pursuant to the Company s non-employee director compensation program, the Non-Executive Chairman of the Board receives an annual retainer of \$50,000 and each of the remaining non-employee directors receives an annual retainer of \$25,000, payable quarterly. If a non-employee director serves for only a portion of a year, such non-employee director s retainer is pro-rated for that portion of the year. The Chairman of the audit committee receives an additional annual retainer of \$10,000, the Chairman of the compensation committee receives an additional annual retainer of \$6,500 and the Chairman of the nominating and corporate governance committee receives an additional annual retainer of \$4,000. The Non-Executive Chairman of the Board will not be paid an additional committee chair retainer if he or she also serves as a committee chair.

Non-employee directors are also paid \$1,000 for every meeting of the Board or committee attended in person, and \$500 for every meeting of the Board or committee attended telephonically. As directors affiliated with the Company s major venture capital stockholders, Mr. Bevilacqua currently does not receive retainer payments or payments for attending Board or committee meetings.

Pursuant to the non-employee director compensation program, as amended in February 2014, each non-employee director is automatically granted equity, which may be in the form of a stock option to purchase a specified number of shares of the Company s Common Stock, a specified number of RSUs or some other grant, as determined in the discretion of the Board on the date such person first becomes a non-employee director, under the equity incentive plan in place at that time. Additionally, annually, each non-employee director is automatically granted RSUs equal in value to \$160,000 under the equity incentive plan in place at that time. The grant of these annual retainers will be made as of the annual meetings of the stockholders.

#### **Table of Contents**

Pursuant to the amended non-employee director compensation program, and subject to the adjustment provisions of the Company s equity incentive plans, any initial grants shall vest according to the schedule determined in the discretion of the Board.

The exercise price of all stock options granted pursuant to the non-employee director program is equal to the fair market value of the Company s Common Stock on the date of grant. The term of all stock options will be 10 years.

Each vested stock option granted under the non-employee director compensation program is exercisable by the grantee for three years following separation from the Board.

In the event of a change in control, as defined in the appropriate equity incentive plan, with respect to awards granted under the non-employee director compensation program, the participant non-employee director will fully vest in and have the right to exercise awards as to all shares underlying such awards.

#### Equity Retention Guidelines for Non-Employee Directors

In 2014, we adopted equity retention guidelines for non-employee directors to promote an alignment between their interests and the interests of our stockholders. Under this policy, each non-employee director is encouraged, over time, to retain equity in the Company in the value of \$300,000. To facilitate this policy, each director who receives an RSU award is required to retain 50% of the value of the RSU award at the date of vesting. This 50% retention requirement terminates once the director has at least \$300,000 of equity in the Company on the date the RSU award vests.

For these equity retention guidelines, the value of the Company s Common Stock is based on the 100-day trailing average of the market price of the Company s Common Stock as of the last trading day of each fiscal year. Equity holdings that count towards satisfying this policy include all shares of Company Common Stock, the net value of stock options and vested RSUs retained, directly or beneficially, by the director and by his or her family (spouse and dependent children).

51

#### REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

This report shall not be deemed incorporated by reference by any general statement incorporating by reference this Proxy Statement into any filing under the Securities Act of 1933 or under the Exchange Act, except to the extent the Company specifically incorporates this report by reference, and shall not otherwise be deemed filed under such Acts.

The audit committee is comprised of four directors, each of whom qualifies as independent under the current listing requirements of the NYSE. The current members of the audit committee are Mariann Byerwalter, Bruce G. Bodaken, Robert L. Metzger, and Edward C. Nafus. The audit committee acts pursuant to a written charter.

In performing its functions, the audit committee acts in an oversight capacity and relies on the work and assurances of (i) the Company s management, which has the primary responsibility for financial statements and reports and the Company s internal controls, and (ii) the Company s independent registered public accounting firm, KPMG LLP, which is responsible for expressing opinions on the conformity of the Company s audited financial statements with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and on the Company s internal control over financial reporting. It is not the duty of the audit committee to plan or conduct audits, to determine that the Company s financial statements are complete and accurate and are in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, or to assess the Company s internal control over financial reporting.

Within this framework, the audit committee has reviewed and discussed with management the Company s audited financial statements as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015. The audit committee also has discussed with KPMG LLP the matters required to be discussed by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board Auditing Standard Number 16. In addition, the audit committee has received the written disclosures and letter from KPMG LLP required by applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding KPMG LLP s communications with the audit committee concerning independence, and has discussed with KPMG LLP, the independence of that firm and has considered whether the provision of non-audit services was compatible with maintaining the independence of that firm.

Based upon these reviews and discussions, the audit committee recommended to the Board that the audited financial statements be included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015.

### AUDIT COMMITTEE

Mariann Byerwalter, Chairperson

Bruce G. Bodaken

Robert L. Metzger

Edward C. Nafus

52

#### PROPOSAL 3

#### RATIFICATION OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The audit committee has appointed the firm of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2016. Representatives of KPMG LLP are expected to be present at the Annual Meeting. They will have an opportunity to make a statement, if they desire to do so, and will be available to respond to appropriate questions.

#### **Principal Accounting Fees and Services**

The following table sets forth the aggregate fees billed or expected to be billed by KPMG LLP for audit and other services rendered.

	Fiscal Y	Fiscal Years	
	2015 (\$)	2014 (\$)	
Audit Fees (1)	1,771,509	1,939,297	
Audit-Related Fees (2)	349,423		
Tax Fees			
All Other Fees			
	2,120,932	1,939,297	

- (1) Audit fees consist of fees incurred or expected to be incurred for professional services rendered for the audit of our annual consolidated financial statements, review of our quarterly consolidated financial statements, services rendered in connection with our Form S-8 and services that are normally provided by KPMG LLP in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements.
- (2) Audit-related fees consist of fees incurred for professional services rendered related to the Statement on Standards for Attestation Engagements (SSAE) No. 16 report on internal controls for selected information systems and business units.

The audit committee considered whether the provision of services other than audit services is compatible with maintaining KPMG LLP s independence.

#### **Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures**

The audit committee has adopted a policy for pre-approving audit and non-audit services and associated fees of the Company s independent registered public accounting firm. Under this policy, the audit committee must pre-approve all services and associated fees provided to the Company by its independent registered public accounting firm, with certain exceptions described in the policy.

#### **Required Vote**

Ratification of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power of the shares present and entitled to vote on Proposal 3 at the Annual Meeting in person or by proxy. Stockholder ratification of the selection of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm is not required by the Company s amended and restated bylaws or otherwise. However, the Board is submitting the selection of KPMG LLP to the stockholders for ratification as a matter of corporate practice. If the stockholders fail to ratify the selection, the audit committee will reconsider whether or not to retain KPMG LLP. Even if the selection is ratified, the audit committee in its discretion may direct the appointment of a different independent registered public accounting firm at any time during the year if the audit committee determines that such a change would be in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders.

The Board recommends a vote FOR ratification of KPMG LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm.

#### SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires the Company s executive officers and directors and persons who beneficially own more than 10% of the Company s Common Stock (collectively, Reporting Persons) to file reports of beneficial ownership and changes in beneficial ownership with the SEC. Reporting Persons are required by SEC regulations to furnish the Company with copies of all Section 16(a) forms that they file. Based solely on our review of such reports received or written representations from certain Reporting Persons, the Company believes that during fiscal 2015 all Reporting Persons complied with all applicable reporting requirements.